FIRST UNITED CORP/MD/ Form POS AM March 25, 2013	
As filed with the Office of the Securities and Exchange Comm	uission on March 25, 2013
Registration No. 333-180514	
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION	
Washington, D.C.20549	
POST-EFFECTIVE AMENDMENT NO. 1	
to	
FORM S-1	
REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES	S ACT OF 1933
FIRST UNITED CORPORATION	
(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)	
Maryland (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	52-1380770 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)
19 South Second Street, Oakland, Maryland21550	
(Address of Principal Executive Offices)	

William B. Grant, Esquire
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer
First United Corporation
19 South Second Street, Oakland, Maryland21550
(888) 692-2654
(Name, Address and Telephone Number of Agent for Service)
Copies to:
Andrew Bulgin, Esquire
Gordon Feinblatt LLC
The GarrettBuilding
233 East Redwood Street
Baltimore, Maryland21202
(410) 576-4000
Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Post-Effective Amendment.
If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933 check the following box: R
If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. £

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. \pounds

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer £ Accelerated filer £
Non-accelerated filer £ Smaller reporting company R
(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment that specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until this registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to Section 8(a), may determine.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

This Post-Effective Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-1 of First United Corporation (the "Corporation"), as originally declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on April 18, 2012 (Registration No. 333-180514), is being filed pursuant to the undertakings in Item 17 of the Registration Statement to include the information contained in the Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012, that was filed with the SEC on March 15, 2013, which incorporates by reference certain information contained in the Corporation's definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A, that was filed with the SEC on March 25, 2013.

The information included in this filing amends this Registration Statement and the Prospectus contained therein. No additional securities are being registered under this Post-Effective Amendment No. 1. All applicable registration fees were paid at the time of the original filing of the Registration Statement.

The information contained in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to completion, dated March 25, 2013

Prospectus

Dividend Reinvestment and Stock Purchase Plan

800,000 Shares of Common Stock, ParValue \$.01 Per Share

This prospectus relates to the sale by First United Corporation of shares of common stock, par value \$.01 per share, to First United Corporation shareholders under its Dividend Reinvestment and Stock Purchase Plan, as amended, which we refer to as the "Plan". Under the Plan, you have the opportunity to reinvest the cash dividends paid on some or all of your shares of common stock in additional shares of common stock. You also have the opportunity to use optional cash payments, of not less than \$50 per payment nor more than \$100,000 per calendar quarter, to purchase additional shares of common stock. Certain transactions under the Plan are subject to fees and commission charges for which you will be responsible. Please see the discussion of "Costs" in the section of this prospectus entitled "DESCRIPTION OF THE PLAN" for further details regarding these fees and commission charges.

We have authorized the sale of a total of 1,020,141 shares of common stock under the Plan since its inception. Of this number, 220,141 shares have been sold by us pursuant to a previously-filed prospectus contained in a Registration Statement on Form S-3 (File No. 33-26248). Pursuant to Rule 429 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which we refer to as the "Securities Act", this prospectus is a combined prospectus and relates to the 800,000 shares that remain available for sale and issuance under the Plan.

Shares of common stock purchased by you may, at our option, be newly issued shares, shares purchased in the open market, or shares purchased in negotiated transactions. If the Plan's administrator, which we refer to as the "Administrator", purchases newly issued shares for you, then the price for each share will be the "fair market value" of a share, which the Plan defines as the average of the high and low sales prices of common stock as quoted on The NASDAQ Stock Market for the 20 trading days immediately preceding the date of purchase. If the Administrator purchases shares from others, then the price to you will be the weighted average price at which those shares are actually purchased (excluding trading expenses, which we will pay).

Edgar Filling. Firest Giver Ed Contributor - Form FOS AM
Our common stock is listed on The NASDAQ Global Select Market under the symbol "FUNC". As of March 20, 2013 the 20-day average of the high and low sales prices of the common stock was \$8.379 per share. On March 20, 2013, the closing price of our common stock was \$8.633 per share.
We will receive all of the net proceeds from sales of newly issued shares to you. We will not receive any proceeds from sales of shares that the Administrator buys from persons other than us.
Investing in our securities involves certain risks. See "RISK FACTORS" starting on page 5 of this prospectus.
NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THESE SECURITIES OR PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.
THE SECURITIES OFFERED HEREBY ARE NOT DEPOSIT OR SAVINGS ACCOUNTS OR OTHER OBLIGATIONS OF ANY BANK OR NON-BANK SUBSIDIARY OF FIRST UNITED CORPORATION, AND THEY ARE NOT INSURED BY THE FEDERAL DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORPORATION OR ANY OTHER GOVERNMENT AGENCY OR INSTRUMENTALITY.
Our principal executive offices are located at 19 South Second Street, Oakland, Maryland21550 and our telephone number is (888) 692-2654.

The date of this Prospectus is ______, 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	3
FIRST UNITED CORPORATION	3
PLAN OVERVIEW	3
A WARNING ABOUT FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	4
RISK FACTORS	5
DESCRIPTION OF THE PLAN	8
DESCRIPTION OF THE COMMON STOCK	15
USE OF PROCEEDS	18
INDEMNIFICATION OF OUR DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	19
EXPERTS	19
LEGAL MATTERS	19
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	19
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	20

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-1 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, which we refer to as the "SEC", relating to the shares of our common stock offered under the Plan. This prospectus does not include all of the information in the registration statement. The registration statement containing this prospectus, including exhibits to the registration statement, provides additional information about First United Corporation, the Plan, and the shares of common stock offered under the Plan. You should carefully read this prospectus, especially the section entitled "RISK FACTORS" starting on page 5, before making a decision to invest in the shares offered. You should also carefully read the additional information described under the headings "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION" on page 19 and "INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE" on page 20 before making a decision to invest in shares of common stock.

We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. No dealer, salesperson or other person is authorized to give any information or to represent anything not contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. You must not rely on any unauthorized information or representation. This prospectus is an offer to sell only the securities offered hereby, but only under circumstances and in jurisdictions where it is lawful to do so. You should assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front of the document and that any information we have incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of the document incorporated by reference, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or any sale of a security.

Unless otherwise mentioned or unless the context requires otherwise, all references in this prospectus to "First United", "the Corporation", "we", "us", "our" and similar terms refer to First United Corporation.

FIRST UNITED CORPORATION

First United Corporation is a Maryland corporation chartered in 1985 and a financial holding company registered under the federal Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended. Its primary business is serving as the parent company of First United Bank & Trust, a Maryland-chartered commercial bank with trust powers, which we refer to as the "Bank". The Bank operates 27 banking offices, one call center and 29 Automated Teller Machines in Allegany County, Frederick County, Garrett County, and Washington County in Maryland, and in Berkeley County, Mineral County, Hardy County, and Monongalia County in West Virginia. The Bank is an independent community bank providing a complete range of retail and commercial banking services to businesses and individuals in its market areas. The Bank's deposits are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. In addition to its two consumer finance company subsidiaries and two trust subsidiaries used to hold other real estate owned, the Bank owns a 99% limited partnership interest in Liberty Mews Limited Partnership, a Maryland limited partnership formed for the purpose of acquiring, developing and operating low-income housing units in Garrett County, Maryland. A detailed discussion of our business is contained in Item 1 of Part I of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, which is incorporated by reference in this prospectus. See "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE

INFORMATION" on page 19 for information on how to obtain a copy of our annual report.

We and the Bank are extensively regulated under federal and state laws. The regulation of financial holding companies and banks is intended primarily for the protection of depositors and the deposit insurance fund and not for the benefit of security holders. For a discussion of the material elements of the extensive regulatory framework applicable to us and the Bank, please refer to Item 1 of Part I of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 under the heading "SUPERVISION AND REGULATION".

At December 31, 2012, we had total assets of approximately \$1.32 billion, net loans of approximately \$858.8 million, and deposits of approximately \$976.9 million. Shareholders' equity at December 31, 2012 was approximately \$98.9 million.

Our principal executive offices are located at 19 South Second Street, Oakland, Maryland21550 and our telephone number is (888) 692-2654. We maintain an Internet site at http://www.mybank4.com on which we make available free of charge our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and all amendments to the foregoing as soon as reasonably practicable after these reports are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC.

PLAN OVERVIEW

The Plan provides existing shareholders with a convenient and economical way to (1) reinvest cash dividends paid on your shares of our common stock in additional shares, which we refer to as the "Dividend Reinvestment feature", (2) purchase additional shares of our common stock, which we refer to as the "Stock Purchase feature", and (3) sell the shares held in your Plan account. The Plan has various other features from which to choose to meet your investment needs, and you should carefully read this entire prospectus.

The shares of our common stock purchased under the Plan will be either newly issued shares or shares purchased from others in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. If the Administrator purchases newly issued shares from us, then the price to participants will be 100% of "fair market value", which, for purposes of the Plan, means the average of the high and low sales prices of common stock as quoted on The NASDAQ Global Select Market for the 20 trading days immediately preceding the date of purchase. If the Administrator purchases from others, then the discount will not apply and the cost of the shares to participants will be the weighted average price at which those shares are actually purchased (excluding trading expenses, which we will pay).

-3-

The Plan is designed for long-term investors who wish to invest and build their share ownership over time. Unlike an individual stock brokerage account, the timing of purchases and sales is subject to the provisions of the Plan.

If you are a shareholder of record and wish to purchase additional shares of common stock pursuant to the Stock Purchase feature of the Plan, you may mail optional cash payments of at least \$50 to the Administrator with the tear-off portion of your account statement. You may invest up to \$100,000 per calendar quarter under the Stock Purchase feature of the Plan. The optional cash payments and the Enrollment Application, when completed, should be mailed to Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc., which is the Administrator, in the envelope provided for your convenience.

A WARNING ABOUT FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some of the statements contained, or incorporated by reference, in this prospectus may include projections, predictions, expectations or statements as to beliefs or future events or results or refer to other matters that are not historical facts. Such statements constitute forward-looking statements and are subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause the actual results to differ materially from those contemplated by the statements. The forward-looking statements are based on various factors and were derived using numerous assumptions. In some cases, you can identify these forward-looking statements by words like "may", "will", "should", "expect", "plan", "anticipate", "intend", "believe", "estimate", "predict", "potential", or "continue" or the negative of those wo other comparable words. You should be aware that those statements reflect only our predictions. If known or unknown risks or uncertainties should materialize, or if underlying assumptions should prove inaccurate, actual results could differ materially from past results and those anticipated, estimated or projected. You should bear this in mind when reading this prospectus and not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause such differences include, but are not limited to:

the risk that the weak national and local economies and depressed real estate and credit markets caused by the recent ·global recession will continue to decrease the demand for loan, deposit and other financial services and/or increase loan delinquencies and defaults;

changes in market rates and prices may adversely impact the value of securities, loans, deposits and other financial instruments and the interest rate sensitivity of our balance sheet;

our liquidity requirements could be adversely affected by changes in our assets and liabilities;

the effect of legislative or regulatory developments, including changes in laws concerning taxes, banking, securities, insurance and other aspects of the financial services industry;

competitive factors among financial services organizations, including product and pricing pressures and our ability to attract, develop and retain qualified banking professionals;

the effect of changes in accounting policies and practices, as may be adopted by the Financial Accounting Standards Board, the SEC, the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board and other regulatory agencies; and

the effect of fiscal and governmental policies of the United States federal government.

You should also consider carefully the statements under the heading "RISK FACTORS" starting on page 5, including the statements incorporated by reference into that section, and in the other sections of this prospectus, which address additional factors that could cause our actual results to differ from those set forth in the forward-looking statements and could materially and adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition. Also note that we provide cautionary discussion of risks, uncertainties and possibly inaccurate assumptions relevant to our businesses in our periodic and current reports filed with the SEC and incorporated by reference in this prospectus and in prospectus supplements and other offering materials. The risks discussed in this prospectus and in the other documents referenced above are factors that, individually or in the aggregate, management believes could cause our actual results to differ materially from expected and historical results. You should understand that it is not possible to predict or identify all such factors. Consequently, you should not consider such disclosures to be a complete discussion of all potential risks or uncertainties.

The forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which they are made, and, except to the extent required by federal securities laws, we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which the statement is made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. In addition, we cannot assess the impact of each factor on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements.

-4-

RISK FACTORS

An investment in shares of our common stock involves certain risks. The significant risks and uncertainties related to our common stock of which we are aware are discussed below. The significant risks and uncertainties related to us and our business of which we are aware are discussed below in Item 1A of Part I ("Risk Factors") of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012, which discussion is incorporated by reference in this prospectus. You should carefully consider these risks and uncertainties before you decide to buy shares of our common stock. Any of these factors could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, operating results and prospects and could negatively impact the market price of our common stock. If any of these risks materialize, you could lose all or part of your investment. Additional risks and uncertainties that we do not yet know of, or that we currently think are immaterial, may also impair our business operations. You should also consider the other information contained in and incorporated by reference in this prospectus, including our financial statements and the related notes, before deciding to purchase shares of our common stock. This prospectus also contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including the risks discussed above.

As of the date of this prospectus, First United Corporation is prohibited from declaring or paying cash dividends on the outstanding shares of its common stock. Accordingly, purchases under the Plan will be limited to the Stock Purchase feature until such time as the dividend restrictions are lifted and First United Corporation resumes the payment of cash dividends.

As discussed in the next three risk factors, First United Corporation has deferred the payment of cash dividends and interest under its other securities and is, therefore, currently prohibited from declaring or paying any cash dividends on the outstanding shares of its common stock. Accordingly, participants in the Plan will not be able to acquire additional shares of First United Corporation common stock under the Dividend Reinvestment feature of the Plan until such time as First United Corporation pays all deferred dividends and interest and resumes the payment of cash dividends on the outstanding shares of its common stock. Until that time, a participant who desires to purchase additional shares of common stock through the Plan will be limited to optional cash investments pursuant to the Stock Purchase feature of the Plan.

First United Corporation and the Bank have entered into informal agreements with their regulators that limit their abilities to pay dividends and make other distributions on outstanding securities, and First United Corporation has deferred the payment of certain dividends and distributions pursuant to these agreements.

First United Corporation has entered into an informal agreement with the Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond, or the "Reserve Bank", pursuant to which it agreed not to pay dividends on outstanding shares of its common stock or on outstanding shares of its Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series A, which we refer to as the "Series A Preferred Stock", or make interest payments under the junior subordinated debentures, which we refer to as the "TPS"

Debentures", underlying the trust preferred securities issued by its trust subsidiaries, First United Statutory Trust I ("Trust I"), First United Statutory Trust II ("Trust II") and First United Statutory Trust III ("Trust III" and, together with Trust I and Trust II, the "Trusts"), or take any other action that reduces regulatory capital without the prior approval of the Reserve Bank. The Bank has entered into a similar agreement with the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, or the "FDIC", and the Maryland Commissioner of Financial Regulation. These agreements give our regulators the ability to prohibit a proposed dividend payment, or any other distribution with respect to outstanding securities, including the repurchase of stock, at a time or times when applicable banking and corporate laws would otherwise permit such a dividend or distribution. On November 15, 2010, First United Corporation elected, at the request of the Reserve Bank pursuant to its agreement, to defer cash dividend payments on its common stock and to defer regularly scheduled quarterly cash dividend payments under the Series A Preferred Stock, starting with the dividend payment due November 15, 2010. On December 15, 2010, at the request of the Reserve Bank pursuant to its agreement, First United Corporation elected to defer regularly scheduled quarterly interest payments with respect to an aggregate of \$41.73 million of the TPS Debentures, starting with the interest payments due in March 2011, and this deferral requires the Trusts to defer regular quarterly dividend payments on their trust preferred securities. Both the deferral of dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock and the deferral of interest on the TPS Debentures are permitted under the terms of those securities and do not constitute events of default. During the deferral periods, dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock and interest under the TPS Debentures, and dividends on the related trust preferred securities, continue to accrue and must be paid at the time First United Corporation recommences regular payments. Although First United Corporation intends to periodically reevaluate the deferral of, and, in consultation with its regulators, consider reinstating, these payments when appropriate, no assurances can be given as to when, or if, these payments will recommence.

Even if First United Corporation were to conclude at a later date that its financial condition and results of operations warrant the recommencement of these payments, there can be no guarantee that our regulators will agree with our conclusion. Moreover, there is no requirement that our regulators take consistent approaches when exercising their powers under these agreements. For example, even though the Reserve Bank might approve the payment of a particular dividend, that dividend could be effectively prohibited by the FDIC and/or the Maryland Commissioner of Financial Regulation if First United Corporation intended to fund that dividend through a dividend by the Bank and the FDIC and/or the Maryland Commissioner were to deny the Bank's dividend request. Similarly, even though the FDIC and the Maryland Commissioner of Financial Regulation might approve a dividend by the Bank to First United Corporation, the Reserve Bank could prevent the Corporation from using that dividend to make a distribution to the holders of its outstanding common stock, Series A Preferred Stock, or outstanding TPS Debentures.

-5-

These agreements increase the likelihood that we will realize the other risks discussed below related to our ability to pay dividends and make other distributions.

The terms of the Series A Preferred Stock limit First United Corporation's ability to pay dividends and make other distributions on its capital securities, and First United Corporation's deferral of dividend payments under the Series A Preferred Stock has triggered additional dividend restrictions.

In January 2009, First United Corporation issued and sold 30,000 shares of its Series A Preferred Stock to the U.S. Department of the Treasury (the "Treasury") pursuant to the Treasury's Troubled Asset Relief Program Capital Purchase Program. Under the terms of the transaction documents relating to this sale, First United Corporation's ability to declare or pay dividends on shares of its capital securities is limited. Specifically, First United Corporation is unable to declare dividends on common stock, other stock ranking junior to the Series A Preferred Stock, or preferred stock ranking on a parity with the Series A Preferred Stock, and First United Corporation is also prohibited from repurchasing shares of such common stock, junior stock or parity stock, if First United Corporation is in arrears on the quarterly cash dividends due on the outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock. As noted above, First United Corporation has elected to defer cash dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock, so no cash dividends or other distributions on, or repurchases of, the common stock are currently permitted. First United Corporation cannot predict when, or if, it will be able to pay accrued and future dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock. Moreover, because First United Corporation's ability to pay cash dividends on the outstanding shares of its common stock depends in part on its ability to pay the dividends due under the Series A Preferred Stock, First United Corporation cannot predict when, or if, it will resume the payment of cash dividends on the shares of common stock owned by Plan participants.

First United Corporation's ability to pay dividends on its capital securities is also subject to the terms of the outstanding TPS Debentures, and First United Corporation's deferral of interest payments under the TPS Debentures has also triggered dividend restrictions.

In March 2004, First United Corporation issued approximately \$30.9 million of TPS Debentures to Trust I and Trust II in connection with the sales by those Trusts of \$30.0 in mandatorily redeemable preferred capital securities to third party investors. Between December 2009 and January 2010, First United Corporation issued approximately \$10.8 million of TPS Debentures to Trust III in connection with the sale by Trust III of approximately \$10.5 million in mandatorily redeemable preferred capital securities to third party investors. The terms of the TPS Debentures require First United Corporation to make quarterly payments of interest to the holders of the TPS Debentures, although it has the right to defer payments of interest for up to 20 consecutive quarterly periods. As noted above, First United Corporation elected to defer interest payments under all of its TPS Debentures on December 15, 2010. Accordingly, First United Corporation is not currently permitted to pay dividends or make distributions on, or repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, any shares of the common stock or the Series A Preferred Stock. First United Corporation cannot predict when, or if, it will resume making interest payments under the TPS Debentures. Plan participants should not expect to receive cash dividends on their shares of First United Common Stock for the foreseeable future.

Applicable banking and Maryland laws impose additional restrictions on the ability of First United Corporation and the Bank to pay dividends and make other distributions on their capital securities, and, in any event, the payment of dividends is at the discretion of the boards of directors of First United Corporation and the Bank.

In the past, First United Corporation's ability to pay dividends to shareholders has been largely dependent upon the receipt of dividends from the Bank. Since December 2009, First United Corporation has used its cash to pay dividends, In December 2010, however, First United Corporation contributed substantially all of its excess cash to the Bank to strengthen the Bank's capital levels. Accordingly, in the event that First United Corporation desires to pay cash dividends on the common stock and/or the Series A Preferred Stock in the future, and assuming such dividends are then permitted under the terms of the Series A Preferred Stock and the TPS Debentures, First United Corporation will likely need to rely on dividends from the Bank to pay such dividends, and there can be no guarantee that the Bank will be able to pay such dividends. Both federal and state laws impose restrictions on the ability of the Bank to pay dividends. Under Maryland law, a state-chartered commercial bank may pay dividends only out of undivided profits or, with the prior approval of the Maryland Commissioner, from surplus in excess of 100% of required capital stock. If, however, the surplus of a Maryland bank is less than 100% of its required capital stock, cash dividends may not be paid in excess of 90% of net earnings. In addition to these specific restrictions, bank regulatory agencies have the ability to prohibit proposed dividends by a financial institution which would otherwise be permitted under applicable regulations if the regulatory body determines that such distribution would constitute an unsafe or unsound practice. Banks that are considered "troubled institution" are prohibited by federal law from paying dividends altogether. Notwithstanding the foregoing, shareholders must understand that the declaration and payment of dividends and the amounts thereof are at the discretion of First United Corporation's Board of Directors. Thus, even at times when First United Corporation is not prohibited from paying cash dividends on its capital securities, neither the payment of such dividends nor the amounts thereof can be guaranteed.

-6-

The shares of First United Corporation's common stock are not insured.

The shares of First United Corporation's common stock are not deposits and are not insured against loss by the FDIC or any other governmental or private agency.

The shares of First United Corporation's common stock are not heavily traded.

The common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Global Select Market, but shares of the common stock are not heavily traded. Securities that are not heavily traded can be more volatile than stock trading in an active public market. Factors such as our financial results, the introduction of new products and services by us or our competitors, and various factors affecting the banking industry generally may have a significant impact on the market price of the shares the common stock. Accordingly, Plan participants may not be able to sell their shares of common stock at the volumes, prices, or times that they desire.

Because First United Corporation has deferred six or more quarterly dividend payments on the Series A Preferred Stock, the holders thereof have the right to elect up to two additional directors to First United Corporation's Board of Directors.

Subject to the declaration thereof by First United Corporation's Board of Directors, the terms of the Series A Preferred Stock provide for the payment of quarterly cash dividends on February 15th, May 15th, August 15th and November 15th of each year. Dividends will accrue regardless of whether the board declares a dividend on any such date. The terms further provide that whenever, at any time or times, dividends payable on the outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock have not been paid for an aggregate of six quarterly dividend periods or more, whether or not consecutive, the authorized number of directors then constituting First United Corporation's Board of Directors will automatically be increased by two. Thereafter, holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, together with holders of any outstanding stock having voting rights similar to the Series A Preferred Stock, voting as a single class, will be entitled to fill the vacancies created by the automatic increase by electing up to two additional directors (the "Preferred Stock Directors") at the next annual meeting (or at a special meeting called for the purpose of electing the Preferred Stock Directors prior to the next annual meeting) and at each subsequent annual meeting until all accrued and unpaid dividends for all past dividend periods have been paid in full. First United Corporation currently does not have any outstanding stock with voting rights on par with the Series A Preferred Stock. As discussed above, First United Corporation has deferred the payment of cash dividends on the Series A Preferred Stock for at least six quarterly dividend periods, since November 15, 2010. If the Treasury were to inform First United Corporation that it intends to elect Preferred Stock Directors, then the holders of the common stock would not be entitled to vote on the election of those Preferred Stock Directors.

First United Corporation's Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws and Maryland law may discourage a corporate takeover.

First United Corporation's Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, which we refer to as the "Charter", and its Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended, which we refer to as the "Bylaws", contain certain provisions designed to enhance the ability of First United Corporation's Board of Directors to deal with attempts to acquire control of First United Corporation. First, the Board of Directors is classified into three classes. Directors of each class serve for staggered three-year periods, and no director may be removed except for cause, and then only by the affirmative vote of either a majority of the entire Board of Directors or a majority of the outstanding voting stock. Second, the board has the authority to classify and reclassify unissued shares of stock of any class or series of stock by setting, fixing, eliminating, or altering in any one or more respects the preferences, rights, voting powers, restrictions and qualifications of, dividends on, and redemption, conversion, exchange, and other rights of, such securities. The board could use this authority, along with its authority to authorize the issuance of securities of any class or series, to issue shares having terms favorable to management to a person or persons affiliated with or otherwise friendly to management. In addition, the Bylaws require any shareholder who desires to nominate a director to abide by strict notice requirements.

Maryland law also contains anti-takeover provisions that apply to First United Corporation. The Maryland Business Combination Act generally prohibits, subject to certain limited exceptions, corporations from being involved in any "business combination" (defined as a variety of transactions, including a merger, consolidation, share exchange, asset transfer or issuance or reclassification of equity securities) with any "interested shareholder" for a period of five years following the most recent date on which the interested shareholder became an interested shareholder. An interested shareholder is defined generally as a person who is the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the voting power of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation after the date on which the corporation had 100 or more beneficial owners of its stock or who is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and was the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of 10% percent or more of the voting power of the then outstanding stock of the corporation at any time within the two-year period immediately prior to the date in question and after the date on which the corporation had 100 or more beneficial owners of its stock. The Maryland Control Share Acquisition Act applies to acquisitions of "control shares", which, subject to certain exceptions, are shares the acquisition of which entitle the holder, directly or indirectly, to exercise or direct the exercise of the voting power of shares of stock of the corporation in the election of directors within any of the following ranges of voting power; one-tenth or more, but less than one-third of all voting power; one-third or more, but less than a majority of all voting power or a majority or more of all voting power. Control shares have limited voting rights.

-7-

Although these provisions do not preclude a takeover, they may have the effect of discouraging, delaying or deferring a tender offer or takeover attempt that a shareholder might consider in his or her best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the common stock. Such provisions will also render the removal of the Board of Directors and of management more difficult and, therefore, may serve to perpetuate current management. These provisions could potentially adversely affect the market prices of First United Corporation's securities.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PLAN

The following is a question and answer statement of the provisions of the Plan. The Plan was authorized by our Board of Directors and has been in effect since January 9, 1989. The Plan will continue until the earlier of the date that all shares registered under the Plan have been sold or the date we terminate the Plan.

Purpose

1. What is the purpose of the Plan?

The purpose of the Plan is to provide holders of our common stock with a convenient method of investing some or all of their cash dividends in shares of common stock and of making optional cash investments in additional shares of common stock. The Plan permits us, at our election, to use shares purchased in the open market or in negotiated transactions or to use our authorized but unissued shares to satisfy the Plan's requirements. The Plan originally reserved 250,000 shares of common stock to be made available for purchase, but our Board of Directors amended the Plan on March 28, 2012 to make available an additional 770,141 shares. To date, 220,141 shares have been sold under the Plan. Accordingly, as of the date of this prospectus, 800,000 shares remain available for purchase under the Plan.

Advantages

2. What are the advantages of the Plan?

Under the Dividend Reinvestment feature of the Plan, participants may have some or all of the cash dividends paid on their shares of common stock automatically reinvested in additional shares of common stock. The Stock Purchase feature provides participants with the ability to make optional cash investments at any time (in a minimum amount of \$50 per investment and a maximum of \$100,000 per calendar quarter), whether or not they elect to reinvest dividends. Full investment of funds is possible under the Plan, whether or not there is a sufficient amount to buy a whole share,

because the Plan permits fractions of shares, as well as full shares, to be credited to participants' accounts. In addition, dividends in respect of such fractions, as well as full shares, will be credited to participants' accounts. Participants avoid safekeeping requirements and record keeping costs for shares credited to their accounts through the free custodial service and reporting provisions of the Plan. Statements of account will be furnished to participants on a quarterly basis to provide simplified record keeping.

Administration

3. Who administers the Plan?

Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc. is the Administrator of the Plan. The Administrator's address is 1717 Arch Street, Suite 1300, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania19103. The Administrator keeps records, sends statements of account to Participants and performs other duties relating to the Plan.

In administering the Plan, the Administrator will not be liable for any act done or any omission to act in good faith, including, without limitation, any claims of liability: (a) arising out of a failure to terminate a participant's account upon the participant's death prior to receipt of notice in writing of such death; (b) with respect to the prices at which shares of our common stock are purchased or sold, regarding the times when or the manner in which such purchases or sales are made, the decision whether to purchase such shares of common stock on the open market, in negotiated transactions, or from us, or fluctuations in the market value of the common stock; or (c) regarding any matters relating to the operation or management of the Plan. The Administrator may not create a lien on any funds, securities or other property held under the Plan.

Neither we nor the Administrator can assure that a Participant will realize any profit in connection with shares of common stock purchased pursuant to the Plan or protect a participant against a loss in connection with the shares purchased for the participant under the Plan in accordance with the participant's instructions as indicated on the Authorization Form. It is up to each participant to make a decision regarding the sale of any shares owned by the participant, including shares credited to the participant's Plan account.

-8-

Participation – Dividend Reinvestment Feature

4. Who is eligible to participate in the Plan?

All holders of record of shares of common stock are eligible to participate in the Plan. To be eligible to participate in the Plan, beneficial owners of shares of common stock whose shares are registered in names other than their own (for instance, in the name of a broker) must become shareholders of record by having such shares transferred into their own names or make arrangements with their broker, bank or other nominee to participate on their behalf.

A shareholder will not be eligible to participate in the Plan if he or she resides in a jurisdiction in which it is unlawful for us to permit participation. A shareholder's right to participate in the Plan is not transferable apart from a transfer of his or her shares of common stock to another person.

5. How does a shareholder participate?

A shareholder may join the Plan at any time by completing the Authorization Form for Dividend Reinvestment and delivering it to the Administrator. A shareholder who does not wish to participate in the Plan will continue to receive dividends, as declared, by check or automatic clearing house (ACH) without any further action on the part of the participant.

6. When will participation begin?

Cash dividends, when declared, are generally paid on the first business day of February, May, August, and November (each, a "Dividend Payment Date") to shareholders of record on the record date for each dividend. If the Administrator receives an Authorization Form from a shareholder entitled to a dividend by the record date for that dividend, then the Plan will go into effect for that shareholder with that dividend payment (and will apply to subsequent dividends). If the Authorization Form is received after that record date, then any dividend payable with respect to that record date will be paid in cash and the shareholder's participation in the Plan will begin with the next Dividend Payment Date. See Question Nos. 8 through 11 for information concerning the making of optional cash investments and the timing of optional cash investments.

The Plan does not represent a change in our dividend policy, nor does it represent a guarantee of future dividends, which are subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors. The declaration of future dividends will depend upon a number of factors, including our future earnings, our capital requirements, regulatory constraints, and our financial condition as well as that of First United Bank & Trust and our other subsidiaries.

7. What does the Authorization Form provide?

The Authorization Form allows each shareholder to decide the extent to which he or she will participate in the Plan. In addition, the shareholder, by checking the appropriate box on the Authorization Form, may make optional cash investments.

The Administrator will use cash dividends, plus any optional cash investments received from a participant, to purchase additional shares of common stock. Cash dividends on shares of common stock credited to a participant's account under the Plan are always automatically reinvested regardless of which investment option is selected.

Optional Cash Investments – Stock Purchase Feature

8. Who is eligible to make optional cash investments?

Participants who have enrolled in the Plan are eligible to make optional cash investments regardless of whether they have authorized the reinvestment of dividends.

9. How does a participant make optional cash investments?

A Plan participant may make an optional cash investment by completing the Optional Cash Investment Form and delivering it to the Administrator, along with a check in the amount of the investment, prior to the next Dividend Payment Date (See Question No. 6 and Question No. 11). A participant may also use the cash investment form that will be attached to each statement of account sent to participants by the Administrator. If we do not declare a dividend in a particular quarter, then the term "Dividend Payment Date" as used in this prospectus, for purposes of determining the timely receipt of optional cash investment instructions, will be deemed to be the first business day of February, May, August or November, as the case may. Checks should be made payable to Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc. The Administrator will apply any optional cash investments received from a participant to the purchase of shares of common stock for the account of that participant.

-9-

If a participant chooses to participate only in the Stock Purchase feature of the Plan, we will pay cash dividends, if declared, on shares registered in the participant's name in the usual manner and the Administrator will apply any optional cash investments received from the participant to the purchase of additional shares of common stock for the participant's account under the Plan. Shares of common stock purchased with optional cash investments and credited to the account of the participant will automatically be enrolled in the Dividend Reinvestment feature of the Plan. Accordingly, cash dividends paid on such shares will be reinvested in additional shares of common stock.

10. What are the limitations on making optional cash investments?

The option to make cash investments is available to each participant at any time; however, optional cash investments by a participant may not be less than \$50 per investment nor more than \$100,000 in the aggregate per calendar quarter. The same amount need not be sent each quarter and there is no obligation to make an optional cash investment in every quarter.

11. When will the Administrator invest optional cash investments?

Optional cash investments received on or before a Dividend Payment Date will be held by the Administrator and combined with funds received from that dividend, if any, for the purchase of common stock under the Plan. Any optional cash investment received after the Dividend Payment Date will be returned to the participant. Participants are urged to mail forms and checks at least five (5) days prior to a Dividend Payment Date to ensure timely receipt, but in no event should forms and checks be mailed more than 30 days prior to the Dividend Payment Date. Neither we nor the Administrator can control the delivery of mail, and, therefore, neither we nor the Administrator will be responsible if an optional cash investment is not made due to a delay in the delivery of a participant's check. Any optional cash investments received more than 30 days prior to a Dividend Payment Date will be returned to the participant.

No interest will be paid by the Administrator on optional cash investments held by the Administrator.

Purchases

12. How many shares of common stock will be purchased by participants?

The number of shares that will be purchased by each participant depends on the aggregate amount of the participant's dividends to be reinvested, taking into account dividends on shares credited to the participant's account under the Plan, the amount of the participant's optional cash investments, and the applicable purchase price of the shares of common stock (see Question No. 13). A participant's account will be credited with that number of shares, including fractional

shares computed to four decimal places, equal to the total amount to be invested divided by the applicable purchase price.

We reserve the right to limit the maximum number of shares that we sell to participants with respect to any Dividend Payment Date (under both the Dividend Reinvestment feature and the Stock Purchase feature) to the number of shares that would have been sold if all dividends paid on that date were reinvested under the Plan. If, with respect to any Dividend Payment Date, we exercise such right and as a result there are insufficient shares available after investment of participants' dividends to permit investment of all optional cash investments received, shares available for optional cash investments will be allocated among all participants making optional cash investments in proportion to the amounts of their optional cash investments. The Administrator will refund any payments by participants that are not invested due to this limitation.

13. When and at what price will shares of common stock be purchased under the Plan?

Shares of common stock will be purchased with reinvested dividends and optional cash investments under the Plan at such times as the Administrator may determine, as promptly as reasonably practicable after a dividend is paid, and in no event later than 21 days after such Dividend Payment Date. No interest will be paid on funds held by the Administrator under the Plan. If the Administrator buys any shares in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions, it will not allocate any shares to participants' accounts until it has acquired sufficient shares from us and/or others to cover the quarterly purchases for all participants.

We, in our sole discretion, will decide whether shares will be purchased in the open market, in privately negotiated transactions, or directly from us. As of the date of this prospectus, we anticipate funding participants' purchases primarily with newly issued shares, although there can be no assurance that this will actually be the case.

-10-

The price at which newly issued shares will be purchased under the Plan will be 100% of "fair market value". For purposes of the Plan, the "fair market value" of a share of common stock will be the average of the high and low sales prices of common stock as quoted on The NASDAQ Stock Market for the 20 trading days immediately preceding the date of purchase. In no event, however, will the fair market value of a share be less than its par value at the time of sale. Currently, the par value of our common stock is \$.01 per share. Notwithstanding the foregoing, we reserve the right to reduce the price at which shares will be purchased, and to change the manner in which such price is calculated, at any time. If we change the purchase price, we will file an amendment or prospectus supplement to this prospectus which will describe the new purchase price.

If the Administrator buys shares in the open market or in negotiated transactions to fund the Plan, then the purchase price recognized by participants will be the weighted average price at which the shares are actually purchased over a period of up to 21 calendar days following an investment date, without regard to dealer mark-ups, brokerage commissions and/or other brokerage expenses. We will pay all applicable dealer mark-ups, brokerage commissions and/or other expenses charged by the brokers or dealers through whom the shares are purchased.

The Administrator may in its discretion commingle the funds represented by dividends to be reinvested and participants' optional cash investments for the purpose of forwarding purchase orders and may offset purchase and sale orders for the same investment date.

The Administrator will hold the shares purchased under the Plan in each participant's name, or, if a broker or other nominee is participating on behalf of a beneficial owner, in the broker's name or other nominee's name, but the Administrator will have no responsibility for the value of such shares after their purchase.

Our common stock is not-heavily-traded. Thus, depending on the number of shares involved, purchases in the open market to satisfy the requirements of the Plan may have a significant effect on prevailing market prices, which could result in the payment of higher prices for shares than would be the case if the Plan was not in effect. Additionally, because the prices at which shares are purchased under the Plan are determined as of specified dates or as of dates otherwise beyond the control of participants, participants may lose any advantage otherwise available from being able to select the timing of their investments. For example, because the price charged to participants for shares purchased in the open market or in negotiated transactions is the weighted average price at which the shares are actually purchased over a 21-day period following an investment date, participants may pay a higher price for shares purchased under the Plan than for shares purchased on the investment date outside of the Plan.

Our common stock is currently listed on the Global Select Market tier of The NASDAQ Stock Market under the symbol "FUNC".

14. May a participant purchase shares through the Plan but have dividends on those shares sent directly to him or her?

No. The purpose of the Plan is to provide participants with a convenient method of purchasing shares of common stock and having the dividends on those shares reinvested. Accordingly, dividends paid on shares held in the Plan will be automatically reinvested in additional shares of common stock.

Costs

15. Are any fees or expenses charged to participants in connection with participation in the Plan?

Participants will not pay any service charges in connection with the Plan, as we will pay the expenses of administering the Plan and any dealer mark-ups, brokerage commissions and other expenses charged in connection with the purchase of shares of common stock with reinvested dividends or optional cash investments. However, participants who sell their shares through the Plan will pay standard dealer mark-ups, brokerage commissions and other expenses charged in connection with such sales (see Question No. 27).

Reports to Participants

16. How will participants be advised of the purchase of shares of common stock?

As soon as practicable after each quarterly purchase of shares, each participant will receive a statement of account. **These statements are the participant's continuing record of the cost of purchases and should be retained for tax purposes.** Participants also will receive copies of the same communications sent to all other shareholders, including the quarterly reports, annual report, notice of annual meeting and proxy statement, and income tax information for reporting dividends paid.

-11-

D:	T710	lends
171	viu	tenus

17. Will Participants be credited with dividends on shares held in their account under the Plan?

Yes. We pay dividends, as declared, to the record holders of all shares of our common stock. As the record holder of shares purchased under the Plan for participants, the Administrator will receive dividends for all Plan shares held on the record date. The Administrator will credit such dividends to participants' accounts in the Plan on the basis of full and fractional shares held in their respective accounts and will reinvest such dividends in additional shares.

Certificates for Shares

18. Will stock certificates be issued for shares of common stock purchased?

Generally, certificates for shares of common stock purchased under the Plan will not be issued to participants. The number of shares credited to an account under the Plan will be shown on the participant's statement of account. This additional service protects against loss, theft or destruction of stock certificates.

At the request of a participant, subject to any provision of our Bylaws (as amended and/or restated from time to time) that permits us to institute a system of issuing uncertificated shares, certificates for any number of shares, up to the total number of full shares credited to an account under the Plan, will be issued to the participant. Please see Question No. 35 for information on contacting the Administrator. Any remaining full shares and all fractional shares will continue to be held in the participant's account.

Shares held in or credited to the account of a participant under the Plan may not be pledged unless and until the participant requests that a certificate for such shares be issued in his or her name.

Certificates for fractional shares will not be issued.

19. In whose name will accounts be maintained and certificates registered when issued?

An account will be maintained in each participant's name as shown on our shareholder records at the time the participant joins the Plan. When issued, certificates for full shares will be registered in the name of the person or entity who holds the account.

Upon written request, certificates also can be registered and issued in names other than the account name, subject to compliance with any applicable laws and the payment by the Participant of any applicable taxes, provided that the request bears the signatures of the participant and the signature is guaranteed by a financial institution, broker or dealer that is a member of the Securities Transfer Agent Medallion Program.

Changing Method of Participation and Withdrawal

20. How does a participant change his or her method of participation?

A participant may change his or her method of participation at any time by completing a new Authorization Form and mailing it to the Administrator (see Question 35 for information on contacting the Administrator). The change will apply as of the next Dividend Payment Date after the Administrator receives the new Authorization Form.

21. May a participant withdraw from the Plan?

Yes. The Plan is entirely voluntary and a participant may withdraw at any time.

If the request to withdraw is received by the Administrator prior to record date for a dividend, the amount of the dividend, and any optional cash investment that would otherwise have been invested, will be paid as soon as practicable to the withdrawing participant. Thereafter, all dividends will be paid in cash. A shareholder may re-enroll in the Plan at any time.

22. How does a participant withdraw from the Plan?

To withdraw from the Plan, a participant must notify the Administrator that he or she wishes to withdraw. Please see Question No. 35 for information on contacting the Administrator. Upon a participant's withdrawal from the Plan or the termination of the Plan by us, a certificate for full shares credited to the participant's account under the Plan will be issued and a cash payment will be made for any fractional shares.

23. What happens to fractional shares registered in the participant's Plan account when he or she withdraws from the Plan?

When a participant withdraws from the Plan, a cash adjustment representing any fractional shares will be mailed directly to the participant. The cash adjustment will be based on the closing sales price of the common stock as quoted on The NASDAQ Global Select Market (or such other exchange as the common stock is then listed) for the trading day immediately preceding the date on which the withdrawal request is received by the Administrator.

Federal Income Tax Consequences

24. What are the federal income tax consequences of participation in the Plan?

A participant will be treated for Federal income tax purposes as having received on each Dividend Payment Date the full amount of the cash dividend, if any, payable on that date with respect to shares of common stock owned by the participant, including shares registered in the participant's name and shares held for the participant's Plan account, even though that amount is not actually received by the participant in cash but is instead applied to the purchase of new shares for the participant's account.

As stated in Question No. 15, we will pay all trading expenses when shares are purchased from others in the open market or in privately-negotiated transactions (whether pursuant to the Dividend Reinvestment Feature or the Stock Purchase Feature). All trading expenses paid on a participant's behalf will be deemed to be a distribution by us to that participant and will be taxable as a dividend.

A participant will not recognize any taxable income when certificates are issued to the participant for shares credited to the participant's Plan account, regardless of whether the certificates are issued upon the participant's request or withdrawal from the Plan, or upon termination of the Plan.

Information returns will be sent to each participant and to the Internal Revenue Service during each year. These returns will show the amount of dividends paid to a participant's Plan account (*i.e.*, Form 1099-DIV), as well as any proceeds that a participant receives from sales of shares from his or her Plan account (*i.e.*, Form 1099-B).

25. When and how will gains and losses on shares be determined?

A participant will realize a gain or loss whenever he or she sells shares purchased under the Plan. The amount of gain or loss will be the difference between the amount the participant receives for his or her shares in that sale and his or her cost basis for those shares. The cost basis of a share acquired directly from us will equal its "fair market value", as defined for Federal income tax purposes, on the date we pay the dividend or the date the Administrator buys shares with optional cash payments, as applicable. The cost basis of a share purchased in the open market or in a privately negotiated transaction will equal its purchase price plus any trading expenses that we pay on behalf of the participant.

In the case of foreign shareholders whose dividends are subject to United States income tax withholding, or domestic shareholders whose dividends are subject to United States backup withholding, the Administrator will, to the extent permitted by law, invest in shares of common stock an amount equal to the dividends less the amount of tax required to be withheld in each case. The regular statements of account confirming purchases made for such participants will indicate the amount of tax withheld.

26. When does the holding period begin for purposes of determining gain or loss?

When the Administrator buys shares of common stock only from us, then the holding period for the shares will begin on the day after the Dividend Payment Date for shares purchased with reinvested dividends, and on the day after the Administrator buys shares with optional cash investments.

When the Administrator buys any shares from others, either in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions, then the holding period for those shares will begin on the day after the Administrator allocates shares to the participants' Plan accounts.

THE ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS NOS. 24 THROUGH 26 ARE ONLY SUMMARIES AND ARE BASED ON OUR UNDERSTANDING OF CURRENT FEDERAL INCOME TAX LAWS. THESE SUMMARIES DO NOT PURPORT TO ADDRESS THE PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES OF INDIVIDUAL PARTICIPANTS. MOREOVER, THEY DO NOT INCLUDE A DISCUSSION OF STATE OR LOCAL INCOME TAX LAW CONSEQUENCES OF PARTICIPATING IN THE PLAN.PARTICIPANTS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR OWN TAX ADVISORS AS TO THE FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL AND/OR FOREIGN TAX CONSEQUENCES APPLICABLE TO THEM.

-13-

Other Information

27. Can Plan shares be sold through the Plan?

Yes. Participants may sell some or all of the shares of common stock credited to their Plan accounts at any time by contacting the Administrator and requesting that certain shares be sold (see Question No. 35 for information on contacting the Administrator). The Administrator will record sales orders on the date of receipt. The Administrator will contact a registered securities broker-dealer and request that the broker-dealer execute a sales order on behalf of the participant in the open market, in negotiated transactions, or by selling the shares to us, as soon as reasonably practicable after receipt of the participant's request. The proceeds received by the participant will be based on the weighted average sales price per share (including trading fees and other applicable taxes) of the aggregate number of shares sold for the Plan. After settlement of the sale, the Administrator will mail a check to the participant for the proceeds of the sale, less a brokerage commission payable to the broker-dealer effecting the sale and any applicable transfer taxes. The amount of the brokerage commission will depend on the number of shares sold and may differ from broker-dealer to broker-dealer. Participants may obtain information about the brokerage commission for a particular transaction by contacting the Administrator. Please note that the Administrator cannot and does not guarantee the actual sale date or price, nor can it stop or cancel any outstanding sales or issuance requests. All sale requests are final.

Alternatively, a participant may sell his or her shares through a broker of the participant's choice, in which case the participant must first request a certificate for those shares from the Administrator (see Question No. 18 for instructions on how to obtain a certificate).

28. What if a participant sells or otherwise disposes of all of his or her shares not held in the Plan?

The disposition by a participant of all shares of common stock registered in his or her name that are not credited to the participant's account under the Plan will have no effect on the shares credited to the participant's Plan account, and, unless otherwise instructed by the participant, the Administrator will continue to reinvest the dividends on the shares credited to that account.

29. If additional shares of common stock are sold through a rights offering, how will the rights of the Plan be handled?

If we engage in a rights offering, then a participant will receive rights based upon shares held of record in his or her name and upon whole shares credited to his or her account under the Plan. Rights issued in respect of shares credited to an account will be issued to the participant in his or her name.

30. What happens if a stock dividend is issued or a stock split is declared on shares of common stock?

Any shares issued by us as a stock dividend or in a stock split on shares of common stock credited to the account of a participant under the Plan will be added to the participant's account. Any shares issued by us as a stock dividend or in a stock split on shares of common stock held directly by a participant will be mailed to the participant in the same manner as to shareholders who are not participating in the Plan.

31. How will a participant's shares credited to the Plan be voted at meetings of shareholders?

Prior to a meeting of shareholders, each participant will be provided with an instruction form that can be used by the participant to direct the vote of shares of common stock held in the participant's Plan account. If the form is completed and returned as provided in the form, all shares held in that participant's Plan account will be voted in accordance with the participant's instructions. If the participant desires to vote in person at the meeting, a proxy for shares credited to the participant's Plan account may be obtained upon written request received by the Administrator at least 15 days before the meeting.

If no instructions are received on a properly executed returned proxy card or returned instruction form with respect to any item thereon, all of a participant's shares (both those registered in the participant's name, if any, and those credited to the participant's Plan account) will be voted (in the same manner as for non-participating shareholders who return proxies and do not provide instructions) in accordance with management's recommendations. If the proxy card or instruction form is not returned, or if it is returned unsigned, none of the participant's shares will be voted unless the Participant votes in person.

32. May the Plan be changed or discontinued?

We reserve the right to make modifications to the Plan, including to change the price at which newly issued shares will be purchased from us under the Plan, and to suspend or terminate the Plan at any time. Any such modification, suspension or termination will be announced to participants and to nonparticipating shareholders.

-14-

33. Who interprets and regulates the Plan?

We have the right to interpret and regulate the Plan as we deem necessary or desirable in connection with the operation of the Plan.

34. Can First United Corporation temporarily curtail or suspend purchases or sales of common stock under the Plan?

Yes. We may temporary curtail or suspend purchases or sales of common stock at any time if such purchases or sales would in the Administrator's judgment contravene, or be restricted by, applicable regulations, interpretations or orders of the SEC, any other governmental commission, agency or instrumentality, any court, securities exchange or other self-regulatory organization. The Administrator shall not be accountable, or otherwise liable, for failure to make purchases of sales at such times and under such circumstances.

35. How can I contact the Administrator regarding questions and other matters?

Questions regarding enrollment, purchase or sale of shares of common stock, and other transactions or services offered pursuant to the Plan should be directed to the Administrator:

- Through the Internet

You can obtain information and take certain other actions regarding your account by visiting www.shareholder.broadridge.com and clicking "Shareholder Logon". To gain access, you will need your account number and a password, which you must obtain from the Administrator by telephone (see below).

- By Telephone

You may direct your questions and sale requests to shareowner customer service at its toll-free number (within the United States and Canada) at 800-733-1121.

Customer Service Representatives are available from 8:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., Eastern Standard Time, Monday through Friday (except holidays).

	In	Writing	
-	m	wriun2	

You may also send questions and sale requests to the Administrator at the following address:

Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc.

1717 Arch Street, Suite 1300

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania19103.

Be sure to include your name, address, daytime phone number, social security or taxpayer identification number and a reference to First United Corporation on all correspondence.

DESCRIPTION OF THE COMMON STOCK

The following is a summary of the general terms of our common stock based upon our Charter and the Certificate of Designations relating to the Series A Preferred Stock, our Bylaws, and applicable provisions of Maryland law, including the Maryland General Corporation Law, which we refer to as the "MGCL". Our Charter and Bylaws are incorporated by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part as Exhibit 3.1(i) through Exhibit 4.4. The summary does not purport to be exhaustive and is qualified in its entirety by reference to our Charter, the Certificate of Designations, our Bylaws, and applicable provisions of Maryland law. You should read our Charter, the Certificate of Designations and Bylaws for the provisions that are important to you.

We are authorized by our Charter to issue up to 27,000,000 shares of capital stock. Of these shares, 25,000,000 shares are classified as common stock, par value \$.01 per share, and 2,000,000 shares are classified as preferred stock, having no par value per share, which may be issued in one or more series having such voting powers, designations, preferences and other rights, qualifications, limitations and restrictions as may be fixed by the Board from time to time. Pursuant to the Certificate of Designations, our Board of Directors has designated 30,000 shares of our preferred stock as Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series A.

-15-

In addition to the power to issue shares of our authorized preferred stock in one or more series as discussed above, our Charter permits the Board, without general stockholder approval but subject to the rights of any preferred stock, to classify and reclassify authorized but unissued shares of capital stock of any class or series by setting or changing in any one or more respects the preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends, qualifications, or terms or conditions of redemption of the shares of stock.

As of the date of this prospectus, we had 6,199,283 shares of common stock issued and outstanding held by approximately 1,827 shareholders of record. In addition, we had 30,000 shares of the Series A Preferred Stock issued and outstanding held by one owner of record, and one outstanding warrant to purchase 326,323 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$13.79 per share that expires on January 30, 2019.

General

The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held of record on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders. Holders of shares of common stock are not entitled to cumulative voting rights in the election of directors. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding preferred stock, holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratable dividends which are declared by our Board of Directors out of funds legally available for such a purpose. Our ability to pay dividends on the shares of common stock is subject to federal and state banking and corporate law limitations and limitations imposed by the terms of our other outstanding securities, all as discussed below. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities and liquidation preferences, if any, on any outstanding shares of preferred stock. Holders of common stock have no preemptive rights and have no rights to convert their common stock into any other securities. The common stock is not redeemable. All of the outstanding shares of our common stock are fully paid and non-assessable.

The Transfer Agent for the common stock is Broadridge Corporate Issuer Solutions, Inc.

Voting Limitations

The terms of our Series A Preferred Stock provide that whenever, at any time or times, dividends payable on the outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock have not been paid for an aggregate of six quarterly dividend periods or more, whether or not consecutive, the authorized number of directors then constituting our Board of Directors will automatically be increased by two, from 13 directors to 15 directors (based on the current board structure). Thereafter, holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, together with holders of any outstanding stock having voting rights similar to the Series A Preferred Stock, voting as a single class, will be entitled to fill the vacancies created by the automatic increase by electing up to two Preferred Stock Directors at the next annual meeting (or at a

special meeting called for the purpose of electing the Preferred Stock Directors prior to the next annual meeting) and at each subsequent annual meeting until all accrued and unpaid dividends for all past dividend periods have been paid in full. The holders of our common stock would not be entitled to vote on the election of Preferred Stock Directors.

Limits on Dividends

We are subject to various bank regulatory policies and requirements relating to the payment of dividends, including requirements to maintain adequate capital above regulatory minimums. Because First United Corporation does not engage directly in any significant income generating business activities, its ability to pay dividends to holders of the shares of common stock is largely dependent upon its receipt of dividends from the Bank. Both federal and state laws impose restrictions on the ability of the Bank to pay dividends. Federal law prohibits the payment of a dividend by an insured depository institution if the depository institution is considered "undercapitalized" or if the payment of the dividend would make the institution "undercapitalized". Maryland state-chartered banks may pay dividends only out of undivided profits or, with the prior approval of the Maryland Commissioner, from surplus in excess of 100% of required capital stock. If, however, the surplus of a Maryland bank is less than 100% of its required capital stock, then cash dividends may not be paid in excess of 90% of net earnings. In addition to these specific restrictions, bank regulatory agencies have the ability to prohibit a proposed dividend by a financial institution that would otherwise be permitted under applicable law if the regulatory body determines that the payment of the dividend would constitute an unsafe or unsound banking practice.

As a general corporate law matter, the MGCL prohibits us from paying dividends on our capital stock, including the common stock, unless, after giving effect to a proposed dividend, (i) we will be able to pay our debts as they come due in the normal course of business and (ii) our total assets will be greater than our total liabilities plus, unless our Charter permits otherwise, the amount that would be needed, if we were to be dissolved at the time of the dividend, to satisfy the preferential rights upon dissolution of shareholders whose preferential rights on dissolution are superior to those receiving the dividend. Currently, we have no outstanding class of capital stock with preferential rights upon dissolution that are superior to the Series A Preferred Stock. Notwithstanding our inability to pay dividends pursuant to item (ii) above, we may nevertheless pay dividends out of (a) our net earnings for the fiscal year in which the distribution is made, (b) our net earnings for the preceding fiscal year, or (c) the sum of our net earnings for the preceding eight fiscal quarters.

-16-

So long as any shares of the Series A Preferred Stock remain outstanding, unless all accrued and unpaid dividends for all prior dividend periods have been paid or are contemporaneously declared and paid in full, no dividend can be paid or declared on our common stock, other than a dividend payable solely in common stock.

The terms of our outstanding junior subordinated debentures permit us to defer payments of interest for up to 20 consecutive quarterly periods. During a deferral period, however, we are prohibited from paying dividends or making other distributions on the shares of our common stock.

Liquidation Rights

The liquidation rights of the holders of our Series A Preferred Stock are senior to the liquidation rights of the holders of our common stock. Accordingly, before any assets may be distributed to the holders of our common stock following our liquidation, the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock must receive an amount per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the fixed liquidation preference of \$1,000 per share, plus any accrued and unpaid dividends, whether or not declared, to the date of payment.

Anti-Takeover Provisions under Maryland Law and Our Charter and Bylaws

The provisions of Maryland law and our Charter and Bylaws we summarize below may have an anti-takeover effect and may delay, defer or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt that a shareholder might consider in his or her best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the common stock.

Business Combinations under Maryland Law. The Maryland Business Combination Act generally prohibits corporations from being involved in any "business combination" (defined as a variety of transactions, including a merger, consolidation, share exchange, asset transfer or issuance or reclassification of equity securities) with any "interested shareholder" for a period of five years following the most recent date on which the interested shareholder became an interested shareholder. An interested shareholder is defined generally as a person who is the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the voting power of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation after the date on which the corporation had 100 or more beneficial owners of its stock or who is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and was the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of 10% percent or more of the voting power of the then outstanding stock of the corporation at any time within the two-year period immediately prior to the date in question and after the date on which the corporation had 100 or more beneficial owners of its stock.

A business combination that is not prohibited must be recommended by the Board of Directors and approved by the affirmative vote of at least 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation, voting together as a single voting group and two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock other than voting stock held by the interested shareholder who will (or whose affiliate will) be a party to the business combination or by an affiliate or associate of the interested shareholder, voting together as a single voting group, unless, among other things, the corporation's shareholders receive a minimum price, as defined in the Maryland Business Combination Act for their shares, in cash or in the same form as paid by the interested shareholder for its shares. These provisions will not apply if the Board of Directors has exempted the transaction in question or the interested shareholder prior to the time that the interested shareholder became an interested shareholder. In addition, the Board of Directors may adopt a resolution approving or exempting specific business combinations, business combinations generally, or generally by type, as to specifically identified or unidentified existing or future shareholders or their affiliates from the business combination provisions of the Maryland Business Combination Act.

Control Share Acquisitions. The Maryland Control Share Acquisition Act generally provides that "control shares" of a corporation acquired in a "control share acquisition" have no voting rights except to the extent approved by the shareholders at a meeting by the affirmative vote of two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding all interested shares. "Control shares" are shares of stock that, if aggregated with all other shares of stock of the corporation previously acquired by a person or in respect of which that person is entitled to exercise or direct the exercise of voting power, except solely by virtue of a revocable proxy, entitle that person, directly or indirectly, to exercise or direct the exercise of the voting power of shares of stock of the corporation in the election of directors within any of the following ranges of voting power: one-tenth or more, but less than one-third of all voting power; one-third or more, but less than a majority of all voting power or a majority or more of all voting power. "Control share acquisition" means the acquisition, directly or indirectly, of control shares, subject to certain exceptions. If voting rights or control shares acquired in a control share acquisition are not approved at a shareholders' meeting, then, subject to certain conditions, the issuer may redeem any or all of the control shares for fair value. If voting rights of such control shares are approved at a shareholders' meeting and the acquirer becomes entitled to vote a majority of the shares of stock entitled to vote, all other shareholders may exercise appraisal rights.

Preference Stock Authorization. As noted above under the heading "Capital Stock", the Charter gives our Board of Directors the authority to, without the approval of the holders of our common stock, issue our authorized preferred stock in one or more series and to classify and reclassify any class or series of our authorized but unissued capital stock. A series of preferred stock and any other shares of capital stock that the Board classifies or reclassifies may possess rights superior to the rights of the holders of our common stock. As a result, this "blank check" stock, while not intended as a defensive measure against takeovers, could be issued quickly and easily, could adversely affect the rights of holders of common stock and could be issued with terms calculated to delay or prevent a change of control of the Corporation or make removal of management more difficult.

-17-

Advance Notice Procedure for Director Nominations by Shareholders. Our Bylaws allow shareholders to submit director nominations. For nominations to properly come before the meeting, however, the nominating shareholder must have given timely written notice of the nomination to either the Chairman of the Board or the President of the Corporation. To be timely, a nomination must be given not less than 150 days nor more than 180 days prior to the date of the meeting of shareholders called for the election of directors which, for purposes of this requirement, is deemed to be on the same day and month as the annual meeting of shareholders for the preceding year. The notice must contain the following information to the extent known by the notifying shareholder:

the name and address of each proposed nominee;

the principal occupation of each proposed nominee;

the number of shares of our capital stock owned by each proposed nominee;

the name and residence address of the notifying shareholder;

the number of shares of our capital stock owned by the notifying shareholder;

the consent in writing of the proposed nominee as to the proposed nominee's name being placed in nomination for director; and

all information relating to the proposed nominee that would be required to be disclosed by Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Rule 14a-11 promulgated thereunder, assuming such provisions would be applicable to the solicitation of proxies for the proposed nominee.

Classified Board; Removal of Directors. Our Charter provides that the members of our Board of Directors are divided into three classes as nearly equal as possible. Each class is elected for a three-year term. At each annual meeting of shareholders, approximately one-third of the members of the Board are elected for a three-year term and the other directors remain in office until their three-year terms expire. Our Charter and Bylaws provide that no director may be removed without cause, which term is defined as a final unappealable felony conviction, unsound mind, adjudication of bankruptcy, or action that causes material injury to the Corporation. Any removal for cause requires either the affirmative vote of the entire Board or the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of our outstanding voting stock. Further, shareholders may attempt to remove a director for cause after service of specific charges, adequate notice and a full opportunity to refute the charges. Thus, control of our Board of Directors cannot be changed in one year without removing the directors for cause as described above; rather, at least two annual meetings must be held before a majority of the members of the Board could be changed. An amendment or repeal of these provisions requires the approval of at least two-thirds of the outstanding voting power of the Corporation entitled to vote on the matter.

USE OF PROCEEDS

To the extent that we sell newly issued shares under the Plan, and not shares purchased from others, we will receive the proceeds. We do not know the number of shares that we will ultimately sell under the Plan, the prices at which we will sell them, or the amount of the proceeds that we will receive.

We intend to add any proceeds that we receive to our general funds to be used for our general corporate purposes. Such purposes may include:

Our working capital needs;

Possible additional investments in our direct and indirect subsidiaries;

Possible acquisitions of other financial institutions or their assets;

Possible acquisitions of, or investments in, other businesses of a type eligible for bank holding companies or Maryland-chartered commercial banks;

Possible reduction in outstanding indebtedness; and/or

· Possible repurchase of our Series Preferred Stock and the outstanding common stock purchase warrant.

-18-

We may temporarily invest the proceeds in investment-grade securities. We have no specific plans for any proceeds. Our principle purpose in making the offering is to provide our shareholders with a convenient and automatic way to increase their ownership of our common stock.

INDEMNIFICATION OF OUR DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Our Charter provides that no director or officer of the Corporation will be personally liable for monetary damages except: (1) to the extent that the person actually received an improper benefit or profit in money, property, or services; or (2) to the extent that a judgment or other final adjudication adverse to the person is entered in a proceeding based on a finding that the person's action, or failure to act, was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty and was material to the cause of action adjudicated in the proceeding. An amendment or repeal of this Charter provision requires the approval of at least two-thirds of the outstanding voting power of the Corporation entitled to vote on the matter. This provision may have the practical effect in certain cases of eliminating the ability of our shareholders to collect monetary damages from directors and executive officers. We believe that this provision is necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and executive officers.

Our Bylaws obligate us to indemnify and advance expenses to a director or an officer in connection with a proceeding to the fullest extent permitted by and in accordance with MGCL Section 2-418. However, we may not indemnify a director or an officer in connection with a proceeding commenced by such director or officer against the Corporation or one of its directors or officers unless the board authorized the proceeding. We may indemnify and advance expenses to employees and agents, other than directors and officers, as determined by and in the discretion of the Board, in connection with a proceeding to the extent permitted by and in accordance with MGCL Section 2-418.

MGCL Section 2-418 permits us to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that the person was a director, officer, employee or agent of First United if he or she (1) acted in good faith, (2) reasonably believed her actions to be in or not opposed to the best interests of First United, (3) did not actually receive an improper personal benefit in money, property, or services, and (4) in a criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe her conduct was unlawful.

Under MGCL Section 2-418, indemnification may be against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements, and reasonable expenses actually incurred by the director in connection with the proceeding. Indemnification may not be made unless authorized for a specific proceeding after a determination has been made that the director has met the applicable standard of conduct. This determination is required to be made: (1) by the Board of Directors; (2) by special legal counsel selected by the Board of Directors or a committee of the board by vote; or (3) by the shareholders.

We may pay, before final disposition, the expenses, including attorneys' fees, incurred by a director, officer, employee or agent in defending a proceeding when the director of officer gives and undertaking to the Corporation to repay the amounts advanced if it is ultimately determined that he or she is not entitled to indemnification. We are required to indemnify any director who has been successful on the merits or otherwise, in defense of a proceeding for reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the proceeding.

These indemnification and advancement of expenses provisions are not exclusive of any other rights to which a person seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any bylaw, agreement, vote of shareholders, vote of directors or otherwise.

EXPERTS

The consolidated statement of financial condition as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, changes in shareholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2012, incorporated by reference in this prospectus, have been included herein in reliance on the report of ParenteBeard LLC, independent registered public accountants, given on the authority of that firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered pursuant to this prospectus has been passed upon for us by Gordon Feinblatt LLC, Baltimore, Maryland.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed a registration statement on Form S-1 with the SEC covering the shares of common stock that may be sold under this prospectus. This prospectus is only a part of that registration statement and does not contain all the information in the registration statement. Because this prospectus may not contain all the information that you may find important, and because references to our contracts and other documents made in this prospectus are only summaries of those contracts and other documents, you should review the full text of the registration statement, as amended from time to time, and the exhibits that are a part of the registration statement. We have included copies of these contracts and other documents as exhibits to the registration statement that contains this prospectus.

We are subject to the information requirements of the Exchange Act, which means we are required to file annual reports, quarterly reports, current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any document we file with the SEC at the SEC's public reference room in Washington, D.C., located at 100 F Street, N.E., WashingtonD.C.20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Our SEC filings are also available to the public from the SEC's Internet site at http://www.sec.gov and from our Internet site at http://www.mybank4.com. However, information found on, or otherwise accessible through, these Internet sites is not incorporated into, and does not constitute a part of, this prospectus or any other document we file or furnish to the SEC. You should not rely on any of this information in deciding whether to purchase the securities.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC's rules allow us to incorporate information into this prospectus by reference to documents that we have filed with the SEC. This means that we can disclose information to you by referring you to those documents. Any information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus, and you should review that information so that you understand the nature of any investment by you in the securities. We are incorporating by reference the documents listed below (other than, in each case, documents or information deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules):

- (i) Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 filed on March 15, 2013 (which includes certain information contained in our definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A for the 2013 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, filed on March 25, 2013, and incorporated therein by reference); and
- (ii) Description of our common stock which appears in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on February 19, 1986, or any description of the common stock that appears in any prospectus forming a part of any subsequent registration statement of the Corporation or in any registration statement filed pursuant to Section 12 of the Exchange Act, including any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating such description.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

We will promptly provide without charge to each person to whom this prospectus is delivered a copy of any or all information that has been incorporated herein by reference (not including exhibits to the information that is incorporated by reference unless such exhibits are specifically incorporated by reference into such information) upon

the written or oral request of such person. Written requests should be directed to: First United Corporation, Corporate Secretary, 19 South Second Street, Oakland, Maryland21550. Telephone requests should be directed to the Corporate Secretary at (888) 692-2654. You also may access the documents that have been incorporated by reference into this prospectus on our website, www.mybank4.com, under the heading "SEC Filings" found under the "Investors" section of the "My Community" tab, or at:http://www.corporatewindow.com/fl/func/func-sec.html.

-20-

NEITHER THE DELIVERY OF THIS PROSPECTUS NOR ANY SALES HEREUNDER SHALL UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCES CREATE ANY IMPLICATION THAT THERE HAS BEEN NO CHANGE IN THE AFFAIRS OF FIRST UNITED CORPORATION SINCE THE DATE HEREOF. NO DEALER, BROKER, SALES REPRESENTATIVE OR ANY OTHER PERSON HAS BEEN AUTHORIZED TO GIVE ANY INFORMATION OR TO MAKE ANY REPRESENTATIONS OTHER THAN THOSE CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS, IN CONNECTION WITH THE OFFERING CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS, AND INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATIONS NOT HEREIN CONTAINED, IF GIVEN OR MADE, MUST NOT BE RELIED UPON AS HAVING BEEN AUTHORIZED BY FIRST UNITED CORPORATION. THIS PROSPECTUS DOES NOT CONSTITUTE AN OFFERING IN ANY STATE OR JURISDICTION IN WHICH SUCH OFFERING MAY NOT LAWFULLY BE MADE.

DD	OCD	ECT	PITT
PK	いろド		

DIVIDEND REINVESTMENT AND STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table itemizes the expenses incurred by First United Corporation (the "Corporation") in connection with the offering of the securities being registered hereby. All amounts shown are estimates.

Registration Fee - Securities and Exchange Commission	\$497.78
Accounting Fees and Expenses	3,800
Legal Fees and Expenses	15,000
Printing Fees and Expenses	8,000
Miscellaneous	500
Total	\$27,797.78

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

The Maryland General Corporation Law (the "MGCL") permits a Maryland corporation to indemnify its present and former directors, among others, against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and reasonable expenses actually incurred by them in connection with any proceeding to which they may be made a party by reason of their services in those capacities, unless it is established that:

- (1) the act or omission of the director was material to the matter giving rise to such proceeding and
 - (A) was committed in bad faith or
 - (B) was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty;
- (2) the director actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property, or services; or

⁽³⁾ in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful

Maryland law permits a Maryland corporation to indemnify a present and former officer to the same extent as a director.

In addition to the foregoing, a court of appropriate jurisdiction: (1) shall order indemnification of reasonable expenses incurred by a director who has been successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding identified above, or in the defense of any claim, issue or matter in the proceeding; and (2) may under certain circumstances order indemnification of a director or an officer who the court determines is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification in view of all of the relevant circumstances, whether or not the director or officer has met the standards of conduct set forth in the preceding paragraph or has been declared liable on the basis that a personal benefit improperly received in a proceeding charging improper personal benefit to the director or the officer, provided, however, that if the proceeding was an action by or in the right of the corporation or involved a determination that the director or officer received an improper personal benefit, no indemnification may be made if the director or officer is adjudged liable to the corporation, except to the extent of expenses approved by a court of appropriate jurisdiction.

II-1

The MGCL also permits a Maryland corporation to pay or reimburse, in advance of the final disposition of a proceeding, reasonable expenses incurred by a present or former director or officer made a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity, provided that the corporation shall have received:

- (1) a written affirmation by the director or officer of his good faith belief that he has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by the corporation; and
 - a written undertaking by or on behalf of the director to repay the amount paid or reimbursed by the corporation if it shall ultimately be determined that the standard of conduct was not met.

The Corporation has provided for indemnification of directors and officers in ARTICLE VIII of its Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended (the "Bylaws"). The relevant provisions of the Bylaws read as follows:

"SECTION 1. As used in this Article VIII, any word or words that are defined in Section 2-418 of the Corporations and Associations Article of the Annotated Code of Maryland (the 'Indemnification Section'), as amended from time to time, shall have the same meaning as provided in the Indemnification Section.

SECTION 2. Indemnification of Directors and Officers. The Corporation shall indemnify and advance expenses to a director or officer of the Corporation in connection with a proceeding to the fullest extent permitted by and in accordance with the Indemnification Section. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Corporation shall be required to indemnify a director or officer in connection with a proceeding commenced by such director or officer against the Corporation or its directors or officers only if the proceeding was authorized by the Board of Directors."

The MGCL authorizes a Maryland corporation to limit by provision in its Articles of Incorporation the liability of directors and officers to the corporation or to its shareholders for money damages except to the extent:

- (1) the director or officer actually receives an improper benefit or profit in money, property, or services, for the amount of the benefit or profit actually received, or
- a judgment or other final adjudication adverse to the director or officer is entered in a proceeding based on a (2) finding in the proceeding that the director's or officer's action, or failure to act, was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty and was material to the cause of action adjudicated in the proceeding.

The Corporation has limited the liability of its directors and officers for money damages in Article NINTH of its Charter. This provision reads as follows:

"NINTH: No Director or officer of the Corporation shall be liable to the Corporation or to its shareholders for money damages except (i) to the extent that it is proved that such Director or officer actually received an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services, for the amount of the benefit or profit in money, property or services actually received, or (ii) to the extent that a judgment or other final adjudication adverse to such Director or officer is entered in a proceeding based on a finding in the proceeding that such Director's or officer's action, or failure to act, was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty and was material to the cause of action adjudicated in the proceeding. No amendment of these Articles of Incorporation or repeal of any of its provisions shall limit or eliminate the benefits provided to directors and officers under this provision with respect to any act or omission which occurred prior to such amendment."

II-2

As permitted under Section 2-418(k) of the MGCL, the Corporation has purchased and maintains insurance on behalf of its directors and officers against any liability asserted against such directors and officers in their capacities as such, whether or not the Corporation would have the power to indemnify such persons under the provisions of Maryland law governing indemnification.

Section 8(k) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act (the "FDI Act") provides that the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (the "FDIC") may prohibit or limit, by regulation or order, payments by any insured depository institution or its holding company for the benefit of directors and officers of the insured depository institution, or others who are or were "institution-affiliated parties," as defined under the FDI Act, to pay or reimburse such person for any liability or legal expense sustained with regard to any administrative or civil enforcement action which results in a final order against the person. The FDIC has adopted regulations prohibiting, subject to certain exceptions, insured depository institutions, their subsidiaries and affiliated holding companies from indemnifying officers, directors or employees for any civil money penalty or judgment resulting from an administrative or civil enforcement action commenced by any federal banking agency, or for that portion of the costs sustained with regard to such an action that results in a final order or settlement that is adverse to the director, officer or employee.

institutions, their subsidiaries and affiliated holding companies from indemnifying officers, directors or employees for
any civil money penalty or judgment resulting from an administrative or civil enforcement action commenced by any
federal banking agency, or for that portion of the costs sustained with regard to such an action that results in a final
order or settlement that is adverse to the director, officer or employee.
Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities
-

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

The exhibits filed with this registration statement are listed in the Exhibit Index that immediately follows the signatures hereto, which Exhibit Index is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 17. Undertakings.

None.

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
- (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;

II-3

	include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
amendment s	nat, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the uch securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
	remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered in unsold at the termination of the offering.
(4) N/A	A.
pursuant to F relying on R included in t statement ma document in the registrati modify any s	at, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act to any purchaser, each prospectus filed Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no ade in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a accorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of ion statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.
purchaser in securities of used to sell t following co	that, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any the initial distribution of the securities, the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the emmunications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer securities to such purchaser:
	by preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be not to Rule 424;

Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or

used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;

(iii) about the	The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
(iv) purchaser	Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the
(b)–(g) N/	'A.
II-4	

(h) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to
directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the
registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is
against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for
indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a
director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is
asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant
will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of
appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the
Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(i)-(l) N/A.

II-5

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Oakland, State of Maryland, on March 25, 2013.

FIRST UNITED CORPORATION:

By: /s/ William B. Grant
William B. Grant
Chairman and CEO
(Principal Executive Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on March 25, 2013.

/s/ William B. Grant *

William B. Grant, Director, Chairman & CEO David J. Beachy, Director

(Principal Executive Officer)

Donald E. Moran, Director

* *

M. Kathryn Burkey, Director Paul Cox, Jr., Director

*

Raymond F. Hinkle, Director Robert W. Kurtz, Director

* *

John W. McCullough, Director Elaine L. McDonald,

Director

* /s/ Carissa L. Rodeheaver

Director, President and Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Accounting

Officer)

*

Gary R. Ruddell, Director

I. Robert Rudy, Director

*

Richard G. Stanton, Director

Robert G. Stuck, Director

*

H. Andrew Walls, III, Director

* By:/s/ William B. Grant William B. Grant, attorney-in-fact

II-6

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description
3.1(i)	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to First United Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 1998)
3.2(i)	Amended and Restated Bylaws (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2(i) to First United Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007)
3.2(ii)	First Amendment to Amended and Restated Bylaws (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2(ii) to First United Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007)
3.2(iii)	Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Bylaws (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 9, 2009)
4.1	Letter Agreement, including the related Securities Purchase Agreement – Standard Terms, dated January 30, 2009 by and between the Corporation and the U.S. Department of Treasury (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to First United Corporation's Form 8-K filed on February 2, 2009)
4.2	Certificate of Notice, including the Certificate of Designations incorporated therein, relating to the Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series A (incorporated by reference Exhibit 4.1 to First United Corporation's Form 8-K filed on February 2, 2009)
4.3	Sample Stock Certificate for Series A Preferred Stock for the Series A Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference Exhibit 4.3 to First United Corporation's Form 8-K filed on February 2, 2009)
4.4	Common Stock Purchase Warrant dated January 30, 2009 issued to the U.S. Department of Treasury (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to First United Corporation's Form 8-K filed on February 2, 2009)
4.5	Amended and Restated Declaration of Trust, dated as of December 30, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 30, 2009)
4.6	Indenture, dated as of December 30, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 30, 2009)
4.7	Preferred Securities Guarantee Agreement, dated as of December 30, 2009 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 30, 2009)
4.8	Form of Preferred Security Certificate of First United Statutory Trust III (included as Exhibit C of Exhibit 4.5)

Form of Common Security Certificate of First United Statutory Trust III (included as Exhibit B of Exhibit 4.5)

- 4.10 Form of Junior Subordinated Debenture of First United Corporation (included as Exhibit A of Exhibit 4.6)
- 4.11 First United Corporation Dividend Reinvestment and Stock Purchase Plan (included in the prospectus)

II-7

- 4.12 Authorization Form for Dividend Reinvestment (filed herewith)
- 4.13 Optional Cash Investment Form (filed herewith)
- 5.1 Opinion of Gordon Feinblatt LLC (previously filed)
- First United Bank & Trust Amended and Restated Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan ("SERP")

 10.1 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 21, 2007)
- Second Amended and Restated Participation Agreement, dated as of August 12, 2011, under the SERP between 10.2 First United Bank & Trust and William B. Grant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2011)
- Form of Second Amended and Restated Participation Agreement, dated as of August 12, 2011, under the SERP between First United Bank & Trust and executive officers other than William B. Grant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to First United Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2011)
- Form of Endorsement Split Dollar Agreement between the Bank and each of William B. Grant, Robert W.

 Kurtz, Jeannette R. Fitzwater, Phillip D. Frantz, Eugene D. Helbig, Jr., Steven M. Lantz, Robin M. Murray,
 Carissa L. Rodeheaver, and Frederick A. Thayer, IV (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to First United
 Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2003)
- Amended and Restated First United Corporation Executive and Director Deferred Compensation Plan

 10.5 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 24, 2008)
- Amended and Restated First United Corporation Change in Control Severance Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 23, 2008)
- Change in Control Severance Plan Agreement, dated as of February 14, 2007, with William B. Grant
 10.7 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 21, 2007)
- First Amendment to Change in Control Severance Plan Agreement, dated as of December 28, 2012, with William B. Grant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to First United Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012)
- Form of Change in Control Severance Plan Agreement, dated as of February 14, 2007, with executive officers other than William B. Grant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 21, 2007)
- Form of First Amendment to Change in Control Severance Plan Agreement, dated as of December 28, 2012, 10.10 with executive officers other than William B. Grant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to First United Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012)

First United Corporation Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (incorporated by reference to Appendix B to First United Corporation's 2007 definitive proxy statement filed on March 23, 2007)

- First United Corporation Long-Term Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 23, 2008)
- Restricted Stock Agreement for William B. Grant (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 23, 2008)
- Form of Restricted Stock Agreement for Executive Officers other than the Chief Executive Officer 10.14 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 23, 2008)
- First United Corporation Executive Pay for Performance Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 23, 2008)
- Consulting Agreement, dated as of December 7, 2009, among First United Corporation, First United Bank & 10.16 Trust and Robert W. Kurtz (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to First United Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 7, 2009)
- Subsidiaries of the Corporation (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 21 to First United Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012)
- 23.1 Consent of ParenteBeard LLC, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (filed herewith)
- 23.2 Consent of Gordon Feinblatt LLC (contained in Exhibit 5.1)
- 24.1 Power of Attorney (previously included in the signature page to the Registration Statement on Form S-1)
- 99.1 Letter to Shareholders relating to the Dividend Reinvestment and Stock Purchase Plan (previously filed)

II-9

60; The Company believes that the resolution of this lawsuit will not have a material adverse effect on its financial position, liquidity or future results of operations; however, at this stage of the proceeding, no assurance can be given as to the ultimate outcome of the case.

Environmental Disputes

In September 2003, the Company was noticed as a potentially responsible party (PRP) by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") pertaining to the Motorola 52nd Street, Phoenix, Arizona Superfund Site (the "Superfund Site") pursuant to the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA"). PRPs include current and former owners and operators of facilities at which hazardous substances were allegedly disposed. The EPA's allegation that we were a PRP arises out of our acquisition of a former branch facility located approximately five miles from the original Superfund Site. The Company acquired this facility in 1997, operated the facility until 2000, and sold the facility to a third party in 2002. In June 2010, the Company was contacted by the Roosevelt Irrigation District ("RID") informing it that the Arizona Department of Environmental Quality ("ADEQ") had approved a remediation plan in excess of \$100 million for the RID portion of the Superfund Site, and demanded that the Company contribute to the cost of the plan or be named as a defendant in a CERCLA action to be filed in July

2010. The Company initiated settlement discussions with the RID and the ADEQ in July 2010 to provide a full release from the RID, and a covenant not-to-sue and contribution protection regarding the former branch property from the ADEQ, in exchange for payment from us. If the settlement is approved by all parties, it will prevent any third party from successfully bringing claims against the Company for environmental contamination relating to this former branch property. The Company is awaiting approval from the ADEQ for the settlement we proposed in July 2010; it does not expect to receive a response from the ADEQ for, at least, several more months. Based upon the Company's limited period of ownership of the former branch property, and the fact that it no longer owns the former branch property, it does not anticipate that the ADEQ will reject the proposed settlement, but no assurance can be given at this time as to the ADEQ's response to the settlement proposal. The proposed settlement terms have been accrued and did not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition or results of operations, and it believes that any ongoing proceedings will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition or results of operations.

9

In January 2006, the Company received a letter from the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources indicating that a site that the Company formerly owned near Charlotte, North Carolina has been included on the state's October 2005 Inactive Hazardous Waste Sites Priority List. The letter states that the Company was being notified in fulfillment of the state's "statutory duty" to notify those who own and those who at present are known to be responsible for each Site on the Priority List. No action is being requested from the Company at this time. The Company does not expect that this designation will have a material adverse effect on its financial condition or results of operations.

6. NET INCOME (LOSS) PER SHARE

Per share results have been computed based on the average number of common shares outstanding. The computation of basic and diluted net income (loss) per share is determined using net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders as the numerator and the number of shares included in the denominator as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

		Months Ended
	M	arch 31,
	2011	2010
Basic net income (loss) per share:		
Net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders	\$3,197	\$(141,078)
Undistributed earnings allocated to participating securities	(19) -
Net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders excluding amounts applicable to		
participating securities	\$3,178	\$(141,078)
Weighted average common shares outstanding	68,007	30,432
Basic net income (loss) per share	\$0.05	\$(4.64)
Diluted net income (loss) per share:		
Net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders	\$3,197	\$(141,078)
Undistributed earnings allocated to participating securities	(19) -
Net income (loss) applicable to common stockholders excluding amounts applicable to		
participating securities	\$3,178	\$(141,078)
Weighted average common shares outstanding	68,007	30,432
Dilutive stock options and restricted stock	502	-
Diluted weighted average common shares outstanding	68,509	30,432
Diluted net income (loss) per share	\$0.05	\$(4.64)

Average diluted shares outstanding for the three month periods ending March 31, 2011 and 2010 exclude the antidilutive effects of the following potential common shares (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended		
	March 31,		
	2011	2010	
Stock options and restricted stock	-	151	
Redeemable warrants	-	24,701	
Options to purchase common shares	762	1,706	

7. INCOME TAXES

The Company has experienced cumulative operating losses over the most recent three year period. After considering these operating losses and other available evidence, both positive and negative, management determined that it was necessary to record a full valuation allowance against its net deferred tax assets as of March 31, 2011. As a result, the effective income tax expense for the first quarter of 2011 was less than \$0.1 million.

8. PRODUCT WARRANTIES

The following table presents the changes in the product warranty accrual included in Other Accrued Liabilities (in thousands):

	2011		2010
Balance as of January 1	\$ 11,936	\$	14,782
Provision for warranties issued in current year	683		224
Additional recovery of pre-existing warranties	-		(355)
Payments	(559)	(496)
Balance as of March 31	\$ 12,060	\$	14,155

The Company offers a limited warranty for its products. With respect to Company products manufactured prior to 2005, the limited warranty coverage period is five years. Beginning in 2005, the coverage period for DuraPlate® trailer panels was extended to ten years, with all other product components remaining at five years. The Company passes through component manufacturers' warranties to our customers. The Company's policy is to accrue the estimated cost of warranty coverage at the time of the sale.

9. SEGMENTS

a. Segment Reporting

The Company has two reportable segments: manufacturing and retail and distribution. The manufacturing segment produces and sells new trailers to the retail and distribution segment or to customers who purchase trailers directly from the Company or through independent dealers. The retail and distribution segment includes the sale of new and used trailers, as well as the sale of after-market parts and service, through its retail branch network.

11

Reportable segment information is as follows (in thousands):

	Managaataa	Retail and	Elimination	Consolidated
Three Months Ended March 31, 2011	Manufacturing	Distribution	Eliminations	Totals
Net sales				
External customers	\$ 192,976	\$29,008	\$ -	\$ 221,984
Intersegment sales	14,991	-	(14,991	-
Total net sales	\$ 207,967	\$29,008	\$ (14,991	\$ 221,984
Income (Loss) from operations	\$ 3,793	\$299	\$ (83	\$ 4,009
Assets	\$ 467,456	\$105,270	\$ (230,085)	\$ 342,641
Three Months Ended March 31, 2010				
Net sales				
External customers	\$ 57,334	\$20,940	\$ -	\$ 78,274
Intersegment sales	5,414	-	(5,414	-
Total net sales	\$ 62,748	\$20,940	\$ (5,414	\$ 78,274
(Loss) Income from operations	\$ (10,615)	\$(619)	\$ 2	\$ (11,232)
Assets	\$ 379,638	\$99,226	\$ (229,817)	\$ 249,047

b. Product Information

The Company offers products primarily in three general categories: new trailers, used trailers and parts, service and other. The following table sets forth the major product categories and their percentage of consolidated net sales (dollars in thousands):

	Three Months Ended March 31,				
	201	2011		2010	
	\$	%	\$	%	
New trailers	194,163	87.5	59,677	76.2	
Used trailers	4,959	2.2	4,690	6.0	
Parts, service and other	22,862	10.3	13,907	17.8	
Total net sales	221,984	100.0	78,274	100.0	

12

ITEM 2.MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Quarterly Report of Wabash National Corporation (the "Company", "Wabash" or "we") contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"). Forward-looking statements may include the words "may," "will," "estimate," "intend," "continuely "expect," "plan" or "anticipate" and other similar words. Our "forward-looking statements" include, but are a limited to, statements regarding:

- our business plan;
- our expected revenues, income or loss and capital expenditures;
 - plans for future operations;
- financing needs, plans and liquidity, including for working capital and capital expenditures;
 - our ability to achieve sustained profitability;
 - reliance on certain customers and corporate relationships;
 - availability and pricing of raw materials;
 - availability of capital and financing;
 - dependence on industry trends;
 - the outcome of any pending litigation;
 - export sales and new markets;
 - engineering and manufacturing capabilities and capacity;
 - acceptance of new technology and products;
 - government regulation; and
 - assumptions relating to the foregoing.

Although we believe that the expectations expressed in our forward-looking statements are reasonable, actual results could differ materially from those projected or assumed in our forward-looking statements. Our future financial condition and results of operations, as well as any forward-looking statements, are subject to change and are subject to inherent risks and uncertainties, such as those disclosed in this Quarterly Report. Important risks and factors that could cause our actual results to be materially different from our expectations include the factors that are disclosed in "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 and elsewhere herein, including, but not limited to, Item 1A of Part II hereof. Each forward-looking statement contained in this Quarterly Report reflects our management's view only as of the date on which that forward-looking statement was made. We are not obligated

to update forward-looking statements or publicly release the result of any revisions to them to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Quarterly Report or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

13

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following table sets forth certain operating data as a percentage of net sales for the periods indicated:

	Percentage of Net Sales					
	Three Months Ended March					
	31,					
	2011		2010			
Net sales	100.0	%	100.0	%		
Cost of sales	92.6		101.2			
Gross profit	7.4		(1.2)		
General and administrative expenses	4.3		9.9			
Selling expenses	1.3		3.2			
Income (Loss) from operations	1.8		(14.3)		
•						
Increase in fair value of warrant	-		(162.0)		
Interest expense	(0.4)	(1.3)		
Other, net	-		-			
Income (Loss) before income taxes	1.4		(177.6)		
Income tax expense	-		0.1			
Net income (loss)	1.4	%	(177.7) %		

For the three month period ended March 31, 2011, we recorded net sales of \$222.0 million, compared to \$78.3 million in the prior year period. Net sales increased in the current year as new trailer volumes increased by approximately 6,300 trailers, or 242.3% compared to the same period in 2010. Gross profit margin was 7.4% in the first quarter of 2011 compared to negative 1.2% in the prior year period. The 8.6 percentage point improvement in gross profit was primarily driven by increased shipment and production levels resulting in lower overhead costs per unit as compared to the prior year period. We are encouraged as the overall trailer market continued to strengthen during the first quarter of 2011 and our expectation is that overall shipment and production levels will continue to improve as the year progresses. However, though demand levels have improved significantly and the pricing environment for new trailers has become more favorable, we continue to be challenged with rising raw material commodities and component costs, primarily with aluminum, steel, plastic and lumber. Selling, general and administrative expenses increased in the first quarter of 2011 as compared to the same period in 2010 primarily as a result of higher employee compensation costs due primarily to a reinstatement of compensation levels that were reduced during 2009 and 2010 in order to adjust our cost structure to match the market demand at that time. A portion of the compensation reductions implemented in the previous years remain in effect and we continue to evaluate the full restoration of these costs. The impact, if fully restored, would increase our cost structure by less than \$1.0 million per quarter.

Our management team continues to be focused on sizing our operations to match the current demand environment, maintaining our cost savings initiatives, strengthening our capital structure, developing innovative products, positioning the Company to optimize profits as the industry continues to recover and selecting product introductions that meet the needs of our customers.

As a recognized industry leader, we continue to focus on product innovation, lean manufacturing, strategic sourcing and workforce rationalization in order to strengthen our industry position and improve operating results.

Three Months Ended March 31, 2011

Net Sales

Net sales in the first quarter of 2011 increased \$143.7 million, or 183.5%, compared to the first quarter of 2010. By business segment, net external sales and related units sold were as follows (dollars in millions):

		Three Months Ended March 31,					
		2011		2010	% Change		
Sales by segment							
Manufacturing	\$	193.0	\$	57.4	236.2		
Retail and distribution		29.0		20.9	38.8		
Total	\$	222.0	\$	78.3	183.5		
	(units)						
New trailer units							
Manufacturing		8,300		2,300	260.9		
Retail and distribution		600		300	100.0		
Total		8,900		2,600	242.3		
Used trailer units		700		700	-		

Manufacturing segment sales were \$193.0 million in the first quarter of 2011, an increase of \$135.6 million, or 236.2%, compared to the first quarter of 2010 due primarily to increased new trailer volumes reflecting higher customer demand, higher selling prices by product line necessary to cover increases in raw material commodity and component costs as well as the continued success of the diversification of our product offering through DuraPlate® composite products. New trailer sales volumes for this segment increased 6,000 units, or 260.9%, compared to the prior year period as a result of overall strengthened market demand across all product lines within the manufacturing segment. Non-trailer related net sales have increased \$6.8 million, or 136.8%, compared to the prior year period due primarily to the increased demand for our DuraPlate® composite products as we continue to diversify our product offerings.

Retail and distribution segment sales were \$29.0 million in the first quarter of 2011, up \$8.1 million, or 38.8%, compared to the prior year first quarter. New trailer sales increased \$5.9 million, or 75.9%, due primarily to increased volumes as a result of overall improved market demand. Used trailer sales were up \$0.3 million, or 5.7%, primarily due to higher average selling prices. Parts and service sales were up \$1.9 million, or 22.9%, as a result of increased market demand.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales for the first quarter of 2011 was \$205.5 million, an increase of \$126.2 million, or 159.3%, compared to the first quarter of 2010. As a percentage of net sales, cost of sales was 92.6% in the first quarter of 2011 compared to 101.2% in the first quarter of 2010.

Manufacturing segment cost of sales, as detailed in the following table, was \$178.9 million for the first quarter of 2011, an increase of \$119.3 million, or 200.2%, compared to the first quarter of 2010. As a percentage of net sales, cost of sales was 92.7% in the first quarter of 2011 compared to 103.8% in the 2010 period.

	Three Months Ended March 31,							
Manufacturing Segment	2011		2010					
	(dollars in millions)							
	% of Net	% of Net						
	Sales		Sales					
Material Costs	\$ 141.4 73.3 %	\$ 42.5	74.0 %					
Other Manufacturing Costs	37.5 19.4 %	5 17.1	29.8 %					
	\$ 178.9 92.7 %	\$ 59.6	103.8 %					

Cost of sales is composed of material costs, a variable expense, and other manufacturing costs, comprised of both fixed and variable expenses, including direct and indirect labor, outbound freight, and overhead expenses. Material costs were 73.3% of net sales in the 2011 period compared to 74.0% in the 2010 period. The 0.7% decrease results from an improved product mix which reflects continued growth in our higher margin DuraPlate® composite products. Other manufacturing costs decreased from 29.8% of net sales in the first quarter of 2010 to 19.4% in the 2011 period. The 10.4% decrease is primarily due to strengthened market demand resulting in allocating our fixed overhead costs over approximately 6,000 more new trailers sold in the current quarter as compared to the prior year period.

Retail and distribution segment cost of sales was \$26.5 million in the first quarter of 2011, an increase of \$6.9 million, or 35.3%, compared to the 2010 period. As a percentage of net sales, cost of sales was 91.5% in the first quarter of 2011 compared to 93.6% in the 2010 period. This improvement as a percentage of net sales was primarily the result of increased new trailer and parts and service volumes for the 2011 period.

Gross Profit

Gross profit was \$16.5 million in the first quarter of 2011, an improvement of \$17.5 million from the prior year period. Gross profit as a percent of sales was 7.4% for the quarter compared to negative 1.2% for the same period in 2010. Gross profit by segment was as follows (in millions):

	Thre	Three Months Ended March 31,					
	2	2011)		
Gross profit by segment							
Manufacturing	\$ 1	14.1	\$	(2.3))		
Retail and distribution	2	2.5		1.3			
Eliminations	((0.1)	-			
Total gross profit	\$ 1	16.5	\$	6 (1.0))		

The manufacturing segment gross profit for the first quarter of 2011 was \$14.1 million, an improvement of \$16.4 million from the previous year period. Gross profit as a percentage of sales was 6.8% for the first quarter of 2011 as compared to negative 3.7% for the same period in 2010. The increase in gross profit and gross profit margin was primarily driven by a 242.3% increase in new trailer volumes.

Retail and distribution segment gross profit in the first quarter of 2011 was \$2.5 million, an increase of \$1.2 million compared to the 2010 period. Gross profit as a percentage of sales was 8.5% compared to 6.2% for the prior year period primarily due to increased new trailer and parts and service volumes.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses of \$9.5 million for the first quarter of 2011 increased \$1.8 million, or 23.3%, from the prior year period primarily as a result of a \$1.5 million increase in employee compensation related costs due to a reinstatement of compensation levels that were reduced during 2009 and 2010 in order to adjust our cost structure to match market demand at that time.

Selling Expenses

Selling expenses were \$3.0 million in the first quarter of 2011, an increase of \$0.4 million, or 17.2%, compared to the prior year period. This increase was the result of \$0.3 million increase in salaries and other employee related costs due to a reinstatement of compensation levels that were reduced during 2009 and 2010 in order to adjust our cost structure to match market demand at that time.

Income Taxes

We have experienced cumulative operating losses over the most recent three year period. After considering these operating losses and other available evidence, both positive and negative, we have recorded a full valuation allowance against our net deferred tax assets as of March 31, 2011. As a result, the income tax expense for the first quarter of 2011 was less than \$0.1 million.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Capital Structure

Our capital structure is comprised of a mix of debt and equity. As of March 31, 2011, our debt to equity ratio was approximately 0.4:1.0. Our long-term objective is to generate operating cash flows sufficient to fund normal working capital requirements, to fund capital expenditures and to be positioned to take advantage of market opportunities. For 2011, we expect to fund operations, working capital requirements and capital expenditures through cash flows from operations as well as available borrowings.

Debt Agreements and Related Amendments

In July 2009, we entered into a Third Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement with our lenders, effective August 3, 2009, with a maturity date of August 3, 2012. The revolving credit facility is guaranteed by certain subsidiaries of ours and secured by substantially all of our assets and has a capacity of \$100 million, subject to a borrowing base and other discretionary reserves. The revolving credit facility amended and restated our previous revolving credit facility, and our lenders waived certain events of default that had occurred under the previous revolving credit facility and waived the right to receive default interest during the time the events of default had continued.

In May 2010, we entered into Consent and Amendment No. 1 to the revolving credit facility. The Consent and Amendment No. 1 was entered into to permit the early redemption of our Series E-G Preferred Stock and required us to pay down our revolving credit facility by at least \$23.0 million. The repayment did not reduce our revolving loan commitments. As amended, if the availability under our revolving credit facility is less than \$15.0 million at any time before the earlier of August 14, 2011 or the date that monthly financial statements are delivered for the month ending June 30, 2011, we would be required to maintain a varying minimum EBITDA and would be restricted in the amount of capital expenditures we could make during such period. If our availability is less than \$20.0 million thereafter, we would be required to maintain a fixed charge coverage ratio for the 12 month period ending on the last day of the calendar month that ended most recently prior to such time of not less than 1.1 to 1.0. In addition, the Consent and Amendment No. 1 modified our borrowing base by eliminating a \$12.5 million facility reserve while reducing the fixed assets sub-limit by \$12.5 million.

The interest rate on borrowings under our revolving credit facility from the date of effectiveness through July 31, 2010 was LIBOR plus 4.25% or the prime rate of Bank of America, N.A. (the "Prime Rate") plus 2.75%. After July 31, 2010, the interest rate is based upon average unused availability and will range between LIBOR plus 3.75% to 4.25% or the Prime Rate plus 2.25% to 2.75%. We are required to pay a monthly unused line fee equal to 0.375% times the average daily unused availability along with other customary fees and expenses of our agent and lenders. All interest and fees are paid monthly.

Our revolving credit facility contains customary representations, warranties, affirmative and negative covenants, including, without limitation, restrictions on mergers, dissolutions, acquisitions, indebtedness, affiliate transactions, the occurrence of liens, payments of subordinated indebtedness, disposition of assets, leases and changes to organizational documents.

Our revolving credit facility contains customary events of default including, without limitation, failure to pay obligations when due under the facility, false and misleading representations, breaches of covenants (subject in some instances to cure and grace periods), defaults on certain other indebtedness, the occurrence of certain uninsured losses, business disruptions for a period of time that materially adversely affects the capacity to continue business on a profitable basis, changes of control and the incurrence of certain judgments that are not stayed, released or discharged within 30 days.

During the first quarter of 2011, we initiated a process to analyze various refinancing alternatives for our current revolving credit facility, which resulted in our solicitation and the receipt of refinancing proposals from various asset-based lenders. We are currently evaluating these proposals and expect to make a decision during the second quarter of 2011 as to which refinancing alternatives, if any, we will pursue.

As of March 31, 2011, we were in compliance with all covenants of our revolving credit facility.

Cash Flow

Cash used in operating activities for the first quarter of 2011 amounted to \$3.3 million compared to \$13.8 million used in the same period in 2010. The use of cash from operating activities for the current year period was the result of an \$11.3 million increase in our working capital offset by \$8.0 million of net income, adjusted for various non-cash activities, including depreciation, amortization and stock-based compensation. Increases in working capital for the current year period can be attributed to the increased production levels in comparison to the previous year and the related increases in purchasing activities resulting from higher raw material requirements. Changes in key working capital accounts for the first quarter of 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 are summarized below (in millions):

Source (Use) of cash:	2011	2010			Change		
Accounts receivable	\$ (17.3) \$	(6.7) \$	(10.6)	
Inventories	(35.0)	(22.2)	(12.8)	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	43.4		23.0		20.4		

Accounts receivable increased by \$17.3 million in the first three months of 2011 as compared to an increase of \$6.7 million in the same period in 2010. Days sales outstanding, a measure of working capital efficiency that measures the amount of time a receivable is outstanding, improved to approximately 22 days in the first quarter of 2011 compared to 30 days during the same period in 2010 due to the timing of collections. The increase in accounts receivable for the first quarter of 2011 was primarily the result of the timing of shipments as trailer demands increased throughout the first quarter and a 183.6% increase in our consolidated net sales as compared to the prior year period. Inventory increased \$35.0 million during the first three months of 2011 as compared to an increase of \$22.2 million in the 2010 period. The increase in inventory for 2011 was due to higher new trailer inventories and raw materials resulting from increased order levels during the first quarter of 2011. Despite the increased inventory levels, our inventory turns, a commonly used measure of working capital efficiency that measures how quickly inventory turns per year, improved to approximately 7 times in 2011 compared to 5 times in 2010 due to our ability to effectively manage inventory levels as the overall demand for trailers increased. Accounts payable and accrued liabilities increased \$43.4 million in the first quarter of 2011 compared to an increase of \$23.0 million for the same period in 2010. The increase in the first quarter of 2011 was due primarily to higher production levels as compared to the previous year period. Days payable outstanding, a measure of working capital efficiency that measures the amount of time a payable is outstanding, was reduced to 48 days for the first quarter of 2011 compared to 59 days for the same period in 2010 due primarily to the timing of trailer shipments relative to our production levels.

Investing activities used \$0.3 million during the first three months of 2011 compared to \$0.2 million provided in the same period in 2010. Cash used in investing activities in the first three months of 2011 was related to capital spending in order to support growth and improvement initiatives at our facilities.

Financing activities used \$7.4 million during the first three months of 2011 driven by repayments under our revolving credit facility necessary to fund working capital requirements and increased production levels.

As of March 31, 2011, our liquidity position, defined as cash on hand and available borrowing capacity, amounted to \$57.1 million, an improvement of \$28.1 million compared to March 31, 2010 and as compared to \$60.4 million at December 31, 2010. Total debt and capital lease obligations amounted to \$52.1 million as of March 31, 2011. As we continue to see improvements to the overall trailer industry as well as our operating performance metrics, we believe our liquidity is adequate to fund operations, working capital needs and capital expenditures for 2011.

Capital Expenditures

Capital spending amounted to approximately \$0.3 million for the first three months of 2011 and is anticipated to be in the range of \$6 million to \$8 million in the aggregate for 2011. Capital spending for 2011 will be primarily utilized to support growth and improvement initiatives within our facilities, including an investment of approximately \$2.5 million to be incurred over the next two years to enable us the capability to manufacture bulk liquid storage containers, or frac tanks, used by fluid management companies in the environmental services and oil and gas industries.

Off-Balance Sheet Transactions

As of March 31, 2011, we had approximately \$1.7 million in operating lease commitments. We did not enter into any material off-balance sheet debt or operating lease transactions during the quarter ended March 31, 2011.

Contractual Obligations and Commercial Commitments

We have included a summary of our Contractual Obligations and Commercial Commitments in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 and, with the exception of the decrease in our outstanding borrowings on our revolving credit facility, the increase in our raw material purchase commitments (see "Commodity Prices" section below for further details), and an increase of \$24.1 million in used trailer purchase commitments for 2011, there have been no material changes to the summary provided in that report.

Backlog

Orders that have been confirmed by customers in writing and can be produced during the next 18 months are included in our backlog. Orders that comprise our backlog may be subject to changes in quantities, delivery, specifications and terms. Our backlog of orders was approximately \$731 million at March 31, 2011 compared to \$480 million at December 31, 2010 and \$295 million at March 31, 2010. We expect to complete the majority of our existing backlog orders within the next 12 months.

OUTLOOK

The demand environment for trailers is improving, as evidenced by the increases in our new trailer shipments and backlog as well as trailer industry forecasts for the upcoming years. According to the most recent A.C.T. Research Company, LLC ("ACT") estimates, total trailer industry shipments for 2011 are expected to be up 61% from 2010 to approximately 200,000 units. By product type, ACT is estimating that van trailer shipments will be up approximately 70% in 2011 compared to 2010. ACT is forecasting that platform trailer shipments will increase approximately 57% and dump trailer shipments will increase approximately 50% in 2011. For 2012, ACT estimates that shipments will grow approximately 25% to a total of 250,000 units. Downside concerns for 2011 relate to continued issues with the global economy, unemployment, tight credit markets, as well as depressed housing and construction-related markets in the U.S. Taking into consideration recent economic and industry forecasts, as well as discussions with customers and suppliers, management expects demand for new trailers to improve as we move through 2011 and the economy continues to improve.

We believe we are well-positioned for long-term growth in the industry because: (1) our core customers are among the dominant participants in the trucking industry; (2) our DuraPlate® trailer continues to have increased market acceptance; (3) our focus is on developing solutions that reduce our customers' trailer maintenance costs; and (4) we expect some expansion of our presence into the mid-market carriers.

While our expectations for industry volumes are generally in line with those of ACT, pricing will be difficult for the remainder of 2011 as raw material and component costs have risen and remain volatile. As has been our policy, we will endeavor to pass along raw material and component price increases to our customers. Our standard sales terms and conditions allow for price adjustments associated with raw material increases; however, in some cases, we have provided fixed price trailer contracts to key customers for periods of up to 12 months. We have a focus on continuing to develop innovative new products that both add value to our customers' operations and allow us to continue to differentiate our products from the competition.

Based on industry forecasts, conversations with our customers regarding their current requirements and our existing backlog of orders, we estimate that for the full year 2011 total new trailers sold will be between 45,000 and 47,000, an increase from 2010 of approximately 81% to 89%.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES

We have included a summary of our Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010. There have been no material changes to the summary provided in that report.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISKS

In addition to the risks inherent in our operations, we have exposure to financial and market risk resulting from volatility in commodity prices and interest rates. The following discussion provides additional detail regarding our exposure to these risks.

Commodity Prices

We are exposed to fluctuations in commodity prices through the purchase of raw materials that are processed from commodities such as aluminum, steel, wood and polyethylene. Given the historical volatility of certain commodity prices, this exposure can materially impact product costs. Historically, we have managed aluminum price changes by entering into fixed price contracts with our suppliers. As of March 31, 2011, we had \$43.7 million in raw material purchase commitments through December 2011 for materials that will be used in the production process. With the exception of certain long-term agreements with our core customers, we typically do not set prices for our products more than 45-90 days in advance of our commodity purchases and can, subject to competitive market conditions, take into account the cost of the commodity in setting our prices for each order. To the extent that we are unable to offset the increased commodity costs in product prices, our results would be materially and adversely affected.

Interest Rates

As of March 31, 2011, we had \$47.5 million of floating rate debt outstanding under our revolving facility. A hypothetical 100 basis-point change in the floating interest rate from the current level would result in a corresponding \$0.5 million change in interest expense over a one-year period. This sensitivity analysis does not account for the change in the competitive environment indirectly related to the change in interest rates and the potential managerial action taken in response to these changes.

ITEM 4.

CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Based on an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's management, the Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 14a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) were effective as of March 31, 2011.

21

Changes in Internal Controls

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act, during the first quarter of fiscal year 2011 that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1A.

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risks described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, for the year ended December 31, 2010, including those under the heading "Risk Factors" appearing in Item 1A of Part I of the Form 10-K and other information contained in this Quarterly Report before investing in our securities. Realization of any of these risks could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, cash flows and results of operations.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

(a) Exhibits:

3.1 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended 31.01 Certification of Principal Executive Officer

31.02 Certification of Principal Financial Officer

32.01 Written Statement of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (18 U.S.C. Section 1350)

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

WABASH NATIONAL CORPORATION

Date: May 3, 2011 By: /s/ Mark J. Weber

Mark J. Weber

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer)

22